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(1)

CONDUCT OF MONETARY POLICY

Wednesday, July 17, 2002

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL SERVICES,

Washington, D.C.
The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:10 a.m., in Room

2128, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Michael G. Oxley
[chairman of the committee] presiding.

Present: Representatives Oxley, Leach, Roukema, Bereuter,
Baker, Castle, King, Royce, Lucas of Oklahoma, Kelly, Paul, Bach-
us, Barr, Gillmor, Cantor, Weldon, Ryun, Shays, Miller, Grucci,
Hart, Capito, Ferguson, Rogers, Tiberi, LaFalce, Frank, Kanjorski,
Waters, Sanders, Maloney of New York, Bentsen, Maloney of Con-
necticut, Carson, Sherman, Sandlin, Lee, Inslee, Schakowsky,
Moore, Gonzalez, Capuano, Ford, Hinojosa, Lucas of Kentucky,
Gutierrez, Watt, Crowley, Clay and Ross.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
Pursuant to the Chair’s prior announcement, the Chair will rec-

ognize himself and the ranking minority member for 5 minutes
each for opening statements and the Chair and ranking minority
member of the Subcommittee on Domestic Monetary Policy for 3
minutes each. All members’ opening statements will be made part
of the record.

The Chair now recognizes himself for a brief opening statement.
Chairman Greenspan, welcome back to the committee. We look

forward to your remarks regarding the current economic environ-
ment.

As you well know, the situation appears far different from when
you were the first witness called before this new committee some
18 months ago. It is now apparent that, even then, the United
States economy was sliding into a recession, a recession that next
week’s release of GDP figures should tell us was short, maybe only
a solitary quarter’s worth, but the results of which, nonetheless,
had a real impact on American families and workers.

Among the questions we all are interested in are these: When
will the recovery start in earnest? How will we know we are in the
recovery? What can we all do, Congress certainly, but everyone in
this country, to encourage and speed the recovery? I think we also
will want to hear your views on whether it is possible it avoid
going through this time of adjustment again any time soon.

Many of the committee believe that more timely and accurate re-
porting of economic data would help the business sector adjust to
changing economic times and, therefore, avoid some of the gyra-
tions the economy occasionally executes.
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In the past, you have noted how the information and technology
revolution of the last decade can aid in this effort. But, primarily,
Mr. Chairman, I think we would like to hear you talk about the
mixed messages we are getting about the current shape of the
economy.

We have heard from many economists that the fundamentals of
the economy are good. As a matter of fact, you mentioned that yes-
terday. Consumer spending has remained strong, and the dollar
has settled to parity with the Euro, which one would expect would
rapidly spur U.S. exports, while turning demand for comparable
goods inward.

Mr. Chairman, you mentioned a lot of these figures in your pre-
pared statement, and I know you agree with me that they are
promising. I note that you have raised your forecast of economic
growth for the current year by a half percentage point, from a max-
imum of 3.25 to a maximum of 3.75 percent, and have estimated
growth for the next year to be in the 4 percent range. Those are
good numbers in any circumstance but especially good news right
now.

But to paraphrase a well-known and widely respected economic
theorist, all of this plays out against a surge of irrational pes-
simism about our equity markets. Buffeted by reports of accounting
misdeeds, the markets have plummeted, decreasing personal
wealth and retirement incomes and dampening investor enthu-
siasm.

We are now in what might be termed a crisis of confidence.
Plainly, without the confidence of investors, a free market economy
such as ours cannot remain robust. Efforts by this committee and
more recently by the White House and Senate to set new standards
for corporate governance will go a long way towards restoring that
confidence. However, I think we all would be interested in hearing
your views on what else might be done in that arena so that the
United States economy can remain the envy of the world for its
strength and resilience.

The current environment brings to mind a passage in our recent
history. A couple of decades ago, massive corporate restructurings
caused a great deal of economic discomfort. It was a painful time,
and many feared we would be permanently damaged by it. In fact,
we learned that those restructurings left American businesses
strong and lean and better suited for international competition
than any other, and the ultimate result was two strong decades of
growth as the rest of the world inexpertly took up American style
restructuring.

I wonder, Mr. Chairman, if we will not see the rest of the world
in the next year or two embark on a reexamination of its own asset
valuation and accounting standards and another long cycle in
which U.S. business, again strong and lean, leads the way in
growth.

Of course, Mr. Chairman, there are other issues on which we
would like to hear your opinion. Will the European financial serv-
ices action plan create an economy that is truly competitive with
the United States, or one that is better suited than ours to com-
pete? What can be done to help Argentina and Brazil and other
emerging markets grow their way to health? Do you have any early
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projections on the effects on the economy of the proposed Free
Trade Agreement of the Americas? And what will be the shape of
international trade in 5 years or a decade and how can U.S. busi-
nesses best prepare themselves to compete?

Your thoughts on all these matters will be greatly appreciated,
not only by this committee but indeed by all Americans.

I thank you again for your appearance with us today; and, with
that, I am pleased to yield to the gentleman from New York, Mr.
LaFalce.

Mr. LAFALCE. Thank you very much, and welcome, Chairman
Greenspan. This may be my final opportunity to address you in
this setting, and I want you to know that it has been one of the
great privileges of my public career to have worked with you these
many years as Chairman of the Federal Reserve Board.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Thank you very much.
Mr. LAFALCE. Chairman Greenspan, in reporting on the state of

the economy today, I expect you will highlight recent events in the
global economy. In particular, I would note that an important coun-
try in the Americas finds itself in the midst of a financial crisis.
After struggling to meet its sovereign debt obligations, this country
is now confronting widespread corruption in the business sector.
Charges of inappropriate business dealings have reached the Presi-
dent and key officials in his government. The IMF has weighed in
with criticism of the government’s irresponsible fiscal policy and in-
adequate corporate governance standards. The head of the nation’s
central bank, while widely respected domestically and internation-
ally, finds his advice on at least one important policy issue ignored
by the President. Foreign investors have watched events in the
country unfold with alarm and have begun to pull their money out,
causing the currency to decline significantly. And yet, just a few
years earlier, this country was envied for its miracle economy.

Argentina? No. Brazil? No. Mexico? No.
Of course, I am talking about the United States of America.
For years, the United States had been the guiding light for an

unassailable faith in free markets. Deregulation, smaller govern-
ment and the wisdom of the marketplace had become watchwords
that many urged other countries to follow as a model. In fact, we
are now so accustomed to considering how best to deregulate, many
seem unable or at least most unwilling to enact appropriate regula-
tions for the private sector in the face of widespread and costly cor-
porate abuses of the public’s trust.

Many of us in Congress have tried to put a human face on the
toll that the corporate scandals have taken. It is not hard to do.
Thousands of long-time employees at Enron and WorldCom have
lost their jobs and their life savings in one fell swoop. But each of
these individual job losses adds up to an economy-wide problem
that is no longer isolated to Houston, Texas, or Mississippi. Often-
times in these monetary policy hearings we push you to step away
from the macroeconomic issues to address the human side of
things, but today I do believe it is important and useful to consider
what will happen to our economy at large as a result of the cor-
porate fraud disclosures.

My concern is at least twofold. First, that we could be entering
a protracted period of little or no economic growth as we struggle
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by fits and starts to restore confidence in our markets. And restora-
tion of confidence is so essential for not only do economies move
markets but today markets often move economies, up, down or
sideways.

Secondly, and very importantly, by mid-August, the CEOs and
CFOs of the top 1,000 publicly traded corporations in America
must certify to the accuracy and reliability of their companies’ fi-
nancial statements. I fear this may precipitate hundreds of restate-
ments of earnings. This might well have a downward impact on the
market and the economy.

Mr. Chairman, I am anxious to hear your views on the impact
corporate fraud is having on the economy and what impact it could
have, both by mid-August and in the months ahead, particularly if
consumers and investors continue to express doubt in the ability of
elected officials and corporate leaders to respond to the problem.

In my view, the potential ramifications are widespread. As I
mentioned earlier, we have begun to see a depreciation in the dol-
lar resulting in part from a loss of confidence amongst foreign in-
vestors. While a moderately weaker dollar will provide a substan-
tial benefit to our exporters, a rapid decline in the dollar could
bring with it a host of other problems and surely make your job
significantly more difficult.

These macroeconomic factors matter because, ultimately, they
will affect the human side of our economy. The difference between
economic growth of 4 percent and 1 percent is the difference be-
tween an economy that produces tens of thousands of new jobs and
one that does not and the difference between an economy in which
workers’ wages grow and one in which they stagnate.

Last week, in perhaps an all-too-candid moment, President Bush
wondered out loud just how important the corporate scandals really
are. Well, my answer, Mr. President, is that they are very, very im-
portant; and it is time that we all begin to respond to them with
meaningful remedies.

I mentioned earlier, Mr. Chairman, that your advice has been ig-
nored by the President, and on that I was referring to your support
for the expensing of stock options. I am pleased that Coca Cola, the
Washington Post and Bank One have followed your and Warren
Buffet’s sage and prudent advice. This is just one of the meaningful
remedies we should all be able to agree upon in short order, so I
hope today’s hearing will serve, amongst other things, to highlight
the economic necessity and urgency of corporate reforms.

I thank the Chair.
The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired.
The Chair now recognizes the Chairman of the Subcommittee on

Domestic Monetary Policy, the gentleman from New York, Mr.
King.

Mr. KING. It is a pleasure to have you here this morning, espe-
cially at this particularly critical moment in our Nation’s economic
history. I notice that the Dow is up almost 200 points, and Con-
gressman Bereuter just cautioned me not to say anything that
could upset that, so I will try to restrain my remarks.

Mr. Chairman, I was in some ways gratified by your statement
yesterday before the Senate about how the economy is fundamen-
tally sound, that inflation appears to be under control, productivity
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is increasing, the housing industry is strong, and unemployment
seems to be at least stable.

At the same time, however, though, because primarily of the cor-
porate scandals, there is almost a total disconnect between the fun-
damental strengths of the economy and the showing of the stock
market; and, as Congressman LaFalce said, this has a real human
impact. We are talking about real people—people about to retire,
people that have their entire life savings in their 401(k)s, looking
towards their retirement years, and they are faced with a terrible
crisis.

So I would really again—in your testimony today, I look forward
to if you can give us some estimate as to when you think we will
be coming out of this, just how important it is that we at a very
early stage pass very effective reforms and legislation as far as
cracking down on corporate corruption and also to address issues
such as the fact that the Euro is now at a parity with the dollar.
Is that a threat to us or an opportunity? What does that auger for
the future?

Also, how much of an impact do you believe that just the threat
of future terrorist attacks is going to have on the economy as far
as holding it back and holding it down? How significant will that
be?

With all of these, Mr. Chairman, when you were talking about
yesterday the fundamental strength of the American economy, I
think one item you omitted was your service as Chairman of the
Federal Reserve. I think that has done as much as anything to
bring about the stability and strength which is going to bring us
through this period, and I want to commend you for your years of
service, the work you have done and also for coming before our
committee at least twice every year, your constant communications
with us, but, most importantly, the note of reassurance you send
to markets both here and throughout the world.

Mr. Chairman, with that I yield back the balance of my time.
The CHAIRMAN. Chairman Greenspan, we are pleased to welcome

you back to the committee.
Mr. LAFALCE. Mr. Chairman, I would like to yield Mrs.

Maloney’s 3 minutes for an opening statement in her absence to
the distinguished gentleman from Arkansas, Mr. Ross.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman is recognized for 3 minutes.
Mr. ROSS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you ranking

member, and good morning to you, Chairman Greenspan. I look
forward to your testimony here this morning.

Before I address corporate governance, I would like to simply
stress I am confident in the long run our economic system will
overcome its current challenges. Despite our immediate difficulties,
I have the highest confidence in our system of free markets. Over
time, it has proven preeminent in generating economic growth, jobs
and rewarding innovation. We have been through other market de-
clines and corporate scandals, including insider trading and major
banking collapses during the 1980s. Times now demand strong
leadership and meaningful reform.

On Monday, the President delivered a speech in Alabama where
he blamed our current economic problems on a hangover from the
binge in the 1990s. I agree with the President that we experienced
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what I call a bubble in the stock market, with some high-tech and
telecom stocks rocketing to unsustainable capitalizations, but I
strongly disagree with his characterization of the decade. The
1990s were a decade of unparalleled prosperity. The economy expe-
rienced an unmatched period of growth, government surpluses,
strong financial markets and full employment.

The Clinton administration put us on the path to fiscal responsi-
bility in 1993; and, Chairman Greenspan, you and your colleagues
at the Fed formulated and implemented the monetary policies dur-
ing the 1990s and deserve credit. I wonder if you agree with the
President’s characterization of the 1990s, and I hope you will tell
the committee whether the Fed contributed to the excesses to
which the President referred.

Rather than blame the 1990s, it is more reasonable to point to
the business cycle. It is unfortunate that the downturn in the cycle
has coincided with a staggering reversal in our government’s bal-
ance sheet resulting from the Bush tax plan. The White House now
acknowledges a $165 billion deficit this year, with expected deficits
through 2005.

Rather than pointing the finger toward the past, I blame our cur-
rent situation on the crisis of confidence brought on by the corrupt
business practices of those in the corporate world. I think we have
got to take the necessary steps to restore faith and confidence to
our markets, specifically our stock markets.

Despite these challenges, I am optimistic about the future, and
I am pleased that I can have you here with us today to share your
thoughts on the unstable economy, as I call it. We have got to find
ways, Mr. Chairman, to restore confidence, what I call restore
small town values to the corporate world.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired.
Chairman Greenspan, again welcome back to the committee. You

may proceed with your opening statement.

STATEMENT OF ALAN GREENSPAN, CHAIRMAN, BOARD OF
GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

Mr. GREENSPAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Mem-
bers of the Committee.

Over the four and one-half months since I last testified before
this Committee on monetary policy, the economy has continued to
expand, largely along the broad contours we had anticipated at
that time. Although the uncertainties of earlier this year are not
yet fully resolved, the U.S. economy appears to have withstood a
set of blows—major declines in equity markets, a sharp retrench-
ment in investment spending, and the tragic terrorist attacks of
last September—that in previous business cycles almost surely
would have induced a severe contraction. The mildness and brevity
of the downturn, as I indicated earlier this year, are a testament
to the notable improvement in the resilience and flexibility of the
U.S. economy.

But while the economy has held up remarkably well, not surpris-
ingly the depressing effects of recent events linger. Spending will
continue to adjust for some time to the declines that have occurred
in equity prices. In recent weeks, those prices have fallen further
on net, in part under the influence of growing concerns about cor-
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porate governance and business transparency problems that evi-
dently accumulated during the earlier rapid run-up in these mar-
kets. Considerable uncertainties—about the progress of the adjust-
ment of capital spending and the rebound in profitability, about the
potential for additional revelations of corporate malfeasance, and
about possible risks from global political events and terrorism—
still confront us.

Nevertheless, the fundamentals are in place for a return to sus-
tained healthy growth. Imbalances in inventories and capital goods
appear largely to have been worked off, inflation is quite low and
is expected to remain so, and productivity growth has been remark-
ably strong, implying considerable underlying support to household
and business spending as well as potential relief from cost and
price pressures.

In considering policy actions this year, the Federal Open Market
Committee has recognized that the accommodative stance of policy
adopted last year in response to the substantial forces restraining
the economy likely will not prove compatible over time with max-
imum sustainable growth and price stability. But, with inflation
currently contained and with few signs that upward pressures are
likely to develop any time soon, we have chosen to maintain that
stance, pending evidence that the forces inhibiting economic growth
are dissipating enough to allow the strong fundamentals to show
through more fully.

As has often been the case in the past, the behavior of inven-
tories provided substantial impetus for the initial strengthening of
the economy. However, as inventories start to grow more in line
with sales in coming quarters, the contribution of inventory invest-
ment to real GDP growth should lessen. As a result, the strength
of final demand will play its usual central role in determining the
vigor of the expansion. While final demand has been increasing,
the pace of forward momentum remains uncertain.

Household spending held up quite well during the downturn and
through recent months and thus served as an important stabilizing
force for the overall economy. Spending was boosted by ongoing in-
creases in incomes, which in turn were spurred by strong advances
in productivity as well as by legislated tax reductions and, in re-
cent months, by extended unemployment insurance benefits.

Monetary policy also played a role by cutting short-term interest
rates, which helped lower household borrowing costs. Particularly
important in buoying spending were the very low levels of mort-
gage interest rates, which encouraged households to purchase
homes, refinance debt and lower debt service burdens, and extract
equity from homes to finance expenditures. Fixed mortgage rates
remain at historically low levels and thus should continue to fuel
reasonably strong housing demand and, through equity extraction,
to support consumer spending as well.

But those sources of strength probably will be tempered by other
influences. Because consumer and residential expenditures did not
decline during the overall downturn, there is little pent-up demand
to be satisfied. Moreover, the declines in household wealth that
have occurred over the past couple of years should continue to re-
strain spending in the period ahead. Still, despite concerns about
economic prospects, equity valuations, terrorism and geopolitical
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conflicts, consumers do not appear to have retrenched in retail
markets. Indeed, consumers responded strongly to the new interest
rate incentives of motor vehicle manufacturers this month. Early
reports indicate a significant improvement in sales over June.

By contrast, business spending has been depressed. The recent
economic downturn was driven, in large measure, by the sharp fall-
off in the demand for capital goods that occurred when firms sud-
denly realized that stocks of such goods were excessive. Overall,
the level of real business fixed investment plunged about 11 per-
cent between its quarterly peak in the final months of 2000 and the
first quarter of this year.

With the adjustment of the capital stock to desired levels now
evidently well advanced, business fixed investment may be set to
improve. A recovery in this category of spending is likely to be
gradual by historical standards and uneven across sectors. Still,
firms should respond increasingly to the expected improvement in
the outlook for sales and profits, low debt financing costs, the
heightened incentives resulting from partial expensing tax provi-
sions legislated earlier this year, and especially the productivity en-
hancements offered by continuing advances in technology.

Indeed, despite the recent depressed level of investment expendi-
tures, the productivity of the U.S. economy has continued to rise
at a remarkably strong pace. The magnitude of the recent gains
would not have been possible without ongoing benefits from the
rapid pace of technological advance and from the heavy investment
over the latter half of the 1990s in capital equipment incorporating
such advances.

Despite these encouraging developments regarding the longer-
term protects prospects for the economy, financial markets have
been notably skittish of late, and business managers remain decid-
edly cautious. In part, these attitudes reflects the lingering effects
of the shocks that our economy endured in 2000 and 2001.

Also contributing to the dispirited attitudes among many cor-
porate executives is the intensely competitive business environ-
ment facing their firms. Increased competition, while producing
manifold benefits for consumers and for the economy as a whole,
clearly makes individual firms’ operations more difficult.

Those businesses where heightened competition has engendered
a loss of pricing power have sought ways to raise profit margins by
employing technology to lower costs and improve efficiency. In the
United States, as a consequence of the interaction of monetary pol-
icy, globalization and cost-reducing productivity advances, price in-
flation has fallen in recent years to its lowest level in four decades,
as has the recent growth of nominal GDP and consolidated cor-
porate revenues.

In part because nominal corporate revenues, although no longer
declining, are growing only tepidly, managers seem to remain skep-
tical of the evidence of an emerging upturn. Profit margins do ap-
pear to be coming off their lows registered late last year, but,
unsurprisingly, the recovery in economic activity from a shallow de-
cline appears less vigorous than in the past. The lowest sustained
rates of inflation in 40 years imply that nominal growth in sales
and profits looks particularly anemic. Reflecting concerns about the
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strengths of the recovery, managers continue to limit capital spend-
ing to only the most pressing needs.

Given the key role of perceptions of subdued profitability in the
current period, it is ironic that the practice of not expensing stock
option grants, which contributed to the surge in earnings reported
to shareholders from 1997 to 2000, has imparted a deceptive weak-
ness to the growth of earnings reported to shareholders in recent
quarters. According to estimates by Federal Reserve staff, the
value of stock option grants for the S&P 500 corporations fell about
15 percent from 2000 to 2001, and grant values have likely de-
clined still further this year. Moreover, options grants are presum-
ably being replaced over time by cash or other forms of compensa-
tion, which are expensed, contributing further to less robust growth
in earnings reported to shareholders from its trough last year.

In contrast, the measure of profits calculated by the Department
of Commerce for the National Income and Product Accounts is de-
signed to gauge the economic profitability of current operations. It
excludes a number of one-time charges that appear in shareholder
reports and, importantly, records options as an expense, albeit at
the time of exercise. National Income and Product Account profits
have increased sharply since the third quarter of last year, partly
reflecting the dramatic jump in productivity and decline in unit
labor costs.

The difficulties of judging earnings trends have been intensified
by revelations of misleading accounting practices at some promi-
nent businesses. The resulting investor scepticism about earnings
reports has not only depressed the valuation of equity shares, but
it also has been reportedly a factor in the rising risk spreads on
corporate debt issued by the lower rung of investment-grade and
below-investment grade firms, further elevating the cost of capital
for these borrowers.

To sum up, Mr. Chairman, the U.S. economy has confronted very
significant challenges over the past year or so. Those problems,
however, led to only a relatively brief and mild downturn in eco-
nomic activity, reflecting the underlying strengths and increased
resiliency that the economy has achieved in recent years. The ef-
fects of the recent difficulties will linger for a bit longer, but as
they wear off and absent significant further adverse shocks, the
U.S. economy is poised to resume a pattern of sustainable growth.
Our prospects for extending this performance over time can be en-
hanced through implementation of sound monetary, financial, fiscal
and trade policies.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have rather extended written re-
marks and request they be included for the record. I look forward
to your questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, the entire statement will be
made part of the record, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Alan Greenspan can be found on
page 49 in the appendix.]

The CHAIRMAN. The Chair would announce there is a vote on the
floor, and it would be the wish of the Chair to recess the committee
for 10 minutes. Then we will proceed with the questions for the
Chairman.

The committee stands in recess for 10 minutes.
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[Recess.]
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will reconvene.
Mr. Chairman, we thank you for your remarks. It is now time

to get into the question period. The Chair will recognize himself for
5 minutes for that purpose.

Mr. Chairman, during the 1990s and just until recently, there
was a lot of talk about the wealth effect, of course we have changed
from a Nation of savers to investors. I saw a recent poll the other
day that some 70 percent of people consider themselves investors
in one way or another.

During that run-up, the wealth effect was cited as an example
of why people felt better about themselves, felt more secure in their
retirement.

The obvious question is now that the, if you will, the bubble has
burst, are you seeing the opposite effect from the wealth effect, and
how is that affecting our overall economy?

Mr. GREENSPAN. For a long period of time prior to the mid-1990s,
the ratio of net worth to household income was within a relatively
narrow range. In the latter part of the 1990s, that ratio rose quite
significantly as a consequence both of the very dramatic rise in
stock prices but also in home values. As a consequence of that, and
the various techniques which we have to determine what creates
consumer expenditures, we concluded that a substantial part of the
rise in consumption expenditures did reflect essentially the wealth
effect. Either borrowing off increasing wealth and spending it or in
essentially a sense of having a lot of assets, people drew down some
of their liquid assets and spent it on goods and services.

Now that it is reversed, we are getting essentially the reversal
of the upside with a few major qualifications.

First, it has not been true in the equity people have had in
homes, and indeed, that has continued to rise. And because most
of the evidence which we have indicates that the propensity to
spend out of increased home wealth is much greater than increased
stock market wealth, even though the aggregate value of the de-
cline in stock market wealth since the peak in the early part of
2000 is far in excess of the increase in home equity wealth since
then, it is not by any means a swamping of the impact on con-
sumer expenditures from this dramatic decline in stock market val-
ues.

So, yes, we have had a reversal of the wealth effect, but it has
been very significantly tempered by the continued existence of
growth in home equities.

Secondly, it matters where in the income scale you are. The data
that we have suggest very disproportionate amounts of equity stock
wealth is in the upper 20 percent of households arrayed by income
and that a significantly larger impact from home wealth is in the
lower groups. So that there is a complexity of factors here which
net has reduced consumption expenditures from what they other-
wise would have been. But so long as home wealth, the value of
homes and the equity we have in them continues to increase, that
is clearly going to significantly temper the impact that the decline
in stock prices has had.

The CHAIRMAN. Let me ask you a specific question regarding the
issue of corporate accountability and transparency. The bill that
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the House passed in April contained two provisions in terms of
transparency. The one provision was that if a corporate insider was
to sell his stock, that under current law, as you know, it would be
up to potentially 40 days before he would have to report. The bill
that passed the House would require that that be done in real
time, essentially the second day from that sale, therefore providing
more information to the stockholders when it might appear the cor-
porate insiders were bailing out.

The second provision was that, should a corporation discover a
material change in their business, that is, they lost a major cus-
tomer, had a major settlement, that kind of thing, that that, too,
would have to be made available via the Internet in real time.

In a general sense I think all of us support the concept of trans-
parency. Do you think it is a good idea that in today’s world in
terms of the ability to transfer information that quickly, that those
two provisions are beneficial?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, Mr. Chairman, the only qualification I
would make rests on the issue of whether in the process you are
making available competitively valuable information, whether it is
proprietary information, and I don’t know the answer to that. But
I would suggest to you that while clearly transparency, especially
of the type you are referring to, is of value, it is important that
what we do not do is that we enforce directly or indirectly the dis-
closure of proprietary information which is a valuable property
right and a valuable asset for individual companies and, indeed, a
very crucial element in the proper functioning of a free market sys-
tem.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. My time has expired. The gentleman
from New York Mr. LaFalce.

Mr. LAFALCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Greenspan, I would like to in my limited time address

two questions to you. First deals with the certification by CEOs
and CFOs of the accuracy and reliability of their financial state-
ments. This is something that President Bush did call for in March,
but as far as I understand, it was just a call for CEOs to do this
voluntarily. There was no suggestion that there be legislation to re-
quire it, nor that the SEC promulgate regulations to require it.

I offered amendments both within the committee and on the
House floor, and they were voted down on a party-line vote. But
the SEC did require it recently of the roughly top 1,000 publicly
traded corporations in America, and I expect those certifications to
be in to the SEC by, I believe, August 14th.

I don’t know what is going to happen. I am concerned that it may
be coupled with a significant number of earnings restatements.
Every earning restatement I have ever seen has been revised
downward rather than upward. That is interesting, isn’t it? Given
the fact that accounting is an art, why is it that all the restate-
ments are restatements down?

I am just wondering if there is any contingency planning going
on with the Federal, with the SEC, the SROs, et cetera, for the
eventuality of what the potential impact might be.

My second question is—I just want to get it in—is I have long
believed I have always supported FASB when FASB said we ought
to require the expensing of stock options. And it was only because
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of the unbelievable pressure that certain Members of Congress ex-
erted upon FASB, basically threatening them with extinction, that
they decided not to go forward with the expensing of options as a
requirement and simply recommended it, the recommendation that
almost no corporations in America—I think two—complied with,
until a week ago when we did get following your advice Coca Cola,
Washington Post and Bank One.

I would like you to explain your rationale for the expensing of
stock options and your evaluation of the contribution that its ab-
sence has had upon the overvaluation, the bubble and the bursting
of the bubble, et cetera.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, first, Congressman, let me say that I have
always been under the impression that one of the reasons the SEC
moved in the direction that it did with respect to certification was,
in fact, conversations with the Administration and, I would pre-
sume, as the result of the President’s request. The initial notion of
doing that is actually Paul O’Neill, the Secretary of the Treasury’s
view of what would be required. And when I first heard it, I
thought that it cut right to the core of what the nature of the prob-
lem was. It is clear that he convinced the President, and my im-
pression, but I don’t know for certain, is that the SEC was fol-
lowing essentially previous conversations and I wouldn’t say in-
structions from the President—obviously he doesn’t do that—but
clearly influenced by the President’s position.

With respect to the issue of stock option grants, the—.
Mr. LAFALCE. The second part of that question is, you know, do

you have any contingency plans, any expectations?
Mr. GREENSPAN. Oh, of course, yes. I do believe there are going

to be significant restatements, and I agree with you that the num-
ber that are going to be restated up won’t take you very long to
read. I am not terribly concerned about any impact because remem-
ber, what is involved here is that if we get a lot of restatements,
and I presume we may very well, I am not sure that is all bad. In-
deed what it is suggesting is that the issue which really gripped
everybody for a number of years, to manage your earnings so that
you could affect the stock price, is going to disappear. And indeed,
I think it is very much disappearing.

Mr. LAFALCE. I hope you are right. I suspect you are.
Let me just ask this, though: Do you think we should extend that

from the top 1,000 corporations to all publicly traded corporations?
Mr. GREENSPAN. I don’t think it is necessary mainly because—
Mr. LAFALCE. How about desirable?
Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, my main concern is that you don’t want

to overload the SEC, and the vast proportion of any of the issues
that would come up which should concern us from the economy’s
point of view are covered pretty much by the SEC requirement.

Mr. LAFALCE. The economy is one thing, and a human person
with all his or her investments is another. And if all were required
and then did have random, this might better serve the public inter-
est. That is why I think it is necessary to have not just the top
1,000, but all 17,000 publicly traded corporations have the certifi-
cation.

Mr. GREENSPAN. If they did it voluntarily, it would be fine, but
I would hate to have to administer something of that dimension.
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I am fearful that the resources that inevitably would go in that di-
rection would impede the much smaller group, which you really
need to oversee in that respect.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. The gen-
tleman from Iowa Mr. Leach.

Mr. LEACH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Market economies obviously are based on confidence. And when

you have corporate governance problems, whatever, we have the
confidence erodes. And so the question I think many people in the
market are asking is that if Congress moves forthrightly to tighten
the law, if the executive demonstrates a willingness to serve as a
referee and insists that the law be abided by, then is the market
drop that we have seen an aberration, or is it simply a natural cor-
rection? Would you care to comment on that?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It is very difficult to answer that question. I
know that there are a lot of people who are focusing on it very
sharply and a number of people who are paid very large salaries
to answer that question. And I regret to say the answers I have
heard I have not felt convincing one way or the other. Clearly—
well, the bottom line is I really don’t know, and that is about as
much as I can say about it.

Mr. LEACH. Let my say you are paid a small salary, but the as-
sumption is you know more about it than those that are paid a
large salary. But thank you.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Let me just say this: I do know what I don’t
know.

Mr. LEACH. That is what distinguishes you from Members of the
United States Congress.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired.
The gentleman from Massachusetts Mr. Frank.
Mr. FRANK. Mr. Chairman, I am struck by the emphasis both in

the report, the monetary report, and your statement about what
appears to be your concern that we are moving from surplus to def-
icit at the Federal level with the negative consequences. I mean,
you talked a lot about and I think there was a consensus that one
of the great things about the recent period was that we saw a
strong growth in the economy at a time when the Federal Govern-
ment was, in fact, moving from deficit to surplus, and that, in fact,
that offered a basis for things going forward.

Now, here’s the problem. You say, and I appreciate this, because
there has been some debate about what has caused the move from
surplus to deficit, and I appreciate your mentioning there were sev-
eral factors, because people try to sometimes talk about—they try
to give a monofactor analysis, but I note for instance in the mone-
tary policy report you say receipts have remained subdued. Indi-
vidual tax payments are running well below last year’s pace. This
weakness reflects general macroeconomic conditions, the legislative
changes in tax policy, and the declining stock prices. And similarly
in your statement you say at page 13, talking about this move, the
necessary rise in expenditures related to the war on terrorism and
enhanced homeland security has also played a role, as have the tax
reductions legislated last year.
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Now, in a less superheated political world, noting that reducing
tax rates reduces revenues would not be considered a significant
statement, but it is, and I think it is important and I appreciate
your acknowledging that one of the contributing factors to the
move from surplus to deficit, as you say both in the statement and
the report, are the tax cuts of 2001.

The problem we have, I think, is this: As you say, there have
been some unanticipated results, although some of us did say it
was a mistake to do a tax cut of that magnitude, assuming that
you were going to have a high level of economic activity going for-
ward. No one anticipated the mass murders of September 11th and
the need to spend money. After doing the tax reductions in 2001,
we experienced the tragedy of September 11th, those murders, and
we have committed ourselves to spending probably hundreds of bil-
lions of dollars over the next few years, as you know, increasing ex-
penditures.

Given that there is not a reason—and you have acknowledged
that—you have not acknowledged because you have been a leader
in this, you have pointed out that the move from surplus to deficit
has very real negative consequences for the economy both in the
ability of the Federal Reserve to help with monetary policy and
with the economy in general.

You acknowledge that the tax reductions of 2001 are one of sev-
eral reasons why this is happening. We also have a consensus to
spend much more money at the Federal level. Indeed you mention
in the report, the monetary policy report, that outlays in the first
8 months of 2002 were up 14 percent particularly when you correct
for the drop in the interest rates and the payment of the deficit.
None of those, to my recollection, were over the President’s objec-
tion. So outlays were up 14 percent in part because of September
11th. Taxes are cut. We have got to spend more money. We are
going from surplus to deficit with negative macroeconomic con-
sequences. Yes, you called for some spending restraints, but should
a reexamination of the tax cut go forward?

I guess my question would be if we had known what was going
to happen on September 11th, and we had known what the econ-
omy would be doing, would it have been prudent to have reduced
taxes by as much as we did in 2001?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, it is turning out that the tax cut is a two-
edged sword in that respect. One, obviously it reduces the surplus
and adds to the deficit. It is not a very large part of that. It is part
of it. But because it happened to turn out to occur just when a
pickup in consumer expenditures would be quite helpful—.

Mr. FRANK. Let me say this, Mr. Greenspan: Yes, it was fortu-
itous that it happened at that point, more than fortuitous, but now
we are talking about going forward where the great bulk of the tax
cut is before us with those negative consequences.

Mr. GREENSPAN. I understand that Congressman. The answer
that I gave to the Senate yesterday is, I think, the appropriate one.
In looking at our whole fiscal affairs, we are confronted with a
major shift in the last several decades from budgets which we could
focus on and enact within a very short time frame. In other words,
there was very little in the way of very long-term commitments in
the budget. What has happened to our budget is it has become not
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a 1- or even a 2-year budget any longer; it has become a long, 10
maybe 15-year budget. And my own view is that we do not put
enough in the way of analysis of evaluating the full impact of both
receipts and outlays as we go into the future and make determina-
tions.

Mr. FRANK. But isn’t this then imprudent—you want us to
change that part about the budget. Maybe others will agree. But
isn’t it not imprudent to reduce revenues before you succeed in
making those changes, or at least isn’t that the consequence that
it has a contributing consequence to the deficits?

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. You may re-
spond.

Mr. GREENSPAN. I think you have to look at both sides, both re-
ceipts and expenditures.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired.
The gentleman from Nebraska Mr. Bereuter.
Mr. BEREUTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Greenspan, thank you for helping us again wrestle

with these problems. My constituents and people across America
are really angry with corporate governments, the failures, the
abuses there. They want people to go to prison who are guilty of
violating the law. Their retirement accounts, their education ac-
counts are devastated, and they want those prisons not to be just
country club prisons.

In your statement you say even a small increase in the likelihood
of large possible criminal penalties for egregious behavior of CEOs
can have a profoundly important affect on all aspects of corporate
governance. And then later, just a few paragraphs later, you say,
I recognize that I am saying that the state of corporate governance
to a very large extent reflects the character of the CEO, and that
that is a very difficult issue to address. Although we may not be
able to change the character of corporate officers, we can change
the behavior through incentives and penalties.

Then you discuss the kind of responsibilities and the way that
that governance direction would come from statutory direction,
from Congress, or from regulation and flexibility and rulemaking,
and then also from supervisory activities of nongovernmental orga-
nizations like the New York Stock Exchange.

What are your thoughts and guidance to us about what is the
proper role for regulation versus strict statutory action in the cur-
rent environment that we face?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Congressman, I think the principle has got to
be based on how one evaluates what it is you are trying to regu-
late. We, for example, at the Federal Reserve are acutely aware
that the financial system is under continuous change year by year
as it evolves, hopefully in a positive direction. We accordingly don’t
have a fixed set of supervisory and regulatory standards. We are
continuously revising them so that they match the changes that
are going on in the financial system. It would be a mistake, for ex-
ample, for what we do to be hard-wired into statute.

And so then I would say the principle that I would apply here
is whether or not what you are writing into law specifically is
something you expect to be applicable, say, 30 years from today.
Principles should be in the law, but empowerment of, for example,

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:37 Jan 29, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00019 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\84417.TXT HBANK1 PsN: HBANK1



16

the Securities and Exchange Commission is the major vehicle here
to effectuate the changes that need to be made so that they can do
it by rulemaking, but rulemaking which can change as the cir-
cumstances change, but it is rulemaking under the empowerment
of legislation enacted by the Congress. It is a very difficult bal-
ance, but one that I think is very important to adhere to, and that
clearly refers to those issues which should not be under federal reg-
ulatory structures one way or the other and should be in the pri-
vate sector most effectively.

Mr. BEREUTER. Since I seem to have a minute, people look at a
corporate leader who systematically deceived the public, the stock-
holders, investors, and they see at this moment a huge mansion
complex being constructed in Florida, and they think, as I do, we
ought to go after those assets. So what do you think about
disgorgement and the need for congressional action on that subject?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, that is an issue of enforcement about
which I don’t know terribly much. But, obviously fraud is theft. It
is indistinguishable from going into a bank and stealing something.
And our free market capitalist system cannot function in an envi-
ronment in which fraud and misrepresentation are critical ele-
ments because trust is so essential to making that system work.

This is something which we have to address. How we do it and
to what extent we impose severe criminal remedies is an issue
which I don’t have any particular view on, but that it should be
forceful and effective I have no doubt.

Mr. BEREUTER. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired.
The gentleman from Pennsylvania Mr. Kanjorski.
Mr. KANJORSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Greenspan, in the last several weeks consumer confidence

has shown some shift. Of course, that was one of the two pillars
that have been sustaining our economy over the last 18 months:
the consumption of personal items. I would therefore like you to ad-
dress the level of personal debt and whether or not its high amount
could impinge on the ability for consumer confidence to rise and
consumption to continue. Then, interlace that answer with this dis-
cussion that we are hearing now about the potential of a real es-
tate bubble. We have also had real estate as the second leg sus-
taining the economy which has been significantly high and to a
large extent almost beyond understanding in a continuing growth
pattern.

Is it possible that the real estate bubble exists in the country as
the stock market bubble existed? If the real estate bubble dis-
appears—and real estate adjustments occur—and consumer con-
fidence continues to go down, what do you foresee for the American
economy over the next 18 months to 2 years?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, first of all, Congressman, let me say that
it is certainly the case that the surveys of consumer confidence
have gone down, and the reasons they have gone down are many,
but consumer spending in retail markets has not. And indeed our
interest is actually in what people do, not what they say. Indeed,
as I point out in my written text, at the same time that the indexes
of consumer confidence fell, there has been a big surge in motor ve-
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hicle sales in the early weeks of July, so that I think we have to
be aware that on occasion, as good as these measures are of con-
sumer confidence, they often don’t necessarily represent what peo-
ple are going to do where we care what they are going to do as far
as the economy is concerned.

On the issue of debt, a goodly part of the rise in debt is mortgage
debt, but that mortgage debt has not been going up faster than the
rise in the market value of homes. Indeed it has been going up less,
and that actual new equity is still increasing. So a goodly part of
the rise in debt is merely a reflection of the significant rise in home
ownership and the rise in the market value of homes, which to a
large extent is a function of, one, the low interest rates; two, the
shortage of buildable land; and three, and importantly, the incred-
ible rise in immigration. A third of the rise in the household forma-
tion is from immigration, and that has been a major factor holding
the price level of homes up.

We have looked at the bubble question, and we have concluded
that it is most unlikely mainly because, we have a very diverse real
estate market throughout the country. You have so many different
areas which don’t arbitrage one another as do stock prices, and the
transaction costs in homes is very high. You cannot readily sell a
home without a fairly large cost, and perhaps, even more impor-
tantly, you have to move, so that the type of underlying conditions
that creates bubbles is very difficult to initiate in the housing mar-
ket. It is actually easier in England where they have had bubbles
because it is a smaller geographical area. But we see no evidence
that a national bubble in home values which would then collapse
and create the type of problems you correctly identify is likely to
happen. Indeed, I might say the evidence of the last few months
is that the acceleration in prices which we saw earlier is beginning
to phase down so that it is not an issue on the table at the mo-
ment. It is theoretically a concern. We do watch it. If it changes,
obviously we would try to conceive of actions we could take to
change it, but that is not an issue that we think needs to be ad-
dressed by policy at this stage.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired.
The gentlelady from New Jersey Mrs. Roukema.
Mrs. ROUKEMA. Thank you. I thought that Mr. King was going

to be next. But in any case—well, in any case I do want to con-
gratulate and extend my congratulations to you, Mr. Chairman, be-
cause of your wisdom and knowledge on these subjects. We always
look forward to your leadership. It has been excellent.

There have been a couple of questions here. As I understand it,
you do support the question of expensing of stock options, and that
is supportable. And that is certainly in the Senate bill, but not ade-
quately covered in our bill here. But let me ask you how that re-
lates as—I heard your answer to Mr. Bereuter on that subject, but
how that relates with what you had stressed in your testimony
about the transparency issue. Now, the question is, I think you
said, do not force directly or indirectly proprietary information.
How does that work out? How does that transparency work out,
whether it is stock options or whatever, in real terms, and how do
we deal with the SEC and be sure that they are empowered as reg-
ulators under this new legislation?
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Mr. GREENSPAN. Congresswoman, I think that the issue that has
been really with us for half a century or more is the trade-off of
transparency in the regulatory process and the need to maintain
proprietary information. Clearly the IRS has got a very major issue
there. But it is also true in all regulation. We have at the Fed, for
example, information which we do not divulge publicly and cannot
because it is proprietary, and if it were divulged, it would undercut
the competitive position of individual institutions.

So I think it is something which is really done reasonably well
in this country. Over the years we have managed to know where
the dividing line is, and while there are on occasion clearly egre-
gious breaches of that, it is not the standard practice. I am not con-
cerned that as we move into other areas that are involved in legis-
lation both from this Committee and from the Senate Committee
that we will not—address that issue at an appropriate time.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Is it presently addressed, or does it have to
evolve through the conference, this consideration?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I don’t know the detail of the specific statutes
and the empowerments you give, for example, to the SEC and oth-
ers. So I really can’t answer that, but I believe that as the staffers
write up final legislation, that will address those issues, and I have
got every confidence that it will be addressed.

Mrs. ROUKEMA. Certainly will be tracking that and hoping that
we will be addressing those issues of tracking it through with both
bills.

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, and I do again congratulate you for
your wisdom and your leadership. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentlelady’s time has expired.
The gentleman from Vermont Mr. Sanders.
Mr. SANDERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and nice to you see you

again, Mr. Greenspan.
I think, as usual, you and I look at the world a little bit dif-

ferently. And my line of questions are two: I am going to talk about
the crisis and confidence; and I want to talk about our trade policy
and how that relates to the ostensibly strong foundations of the
economy which you have talked about.

It seems to me when the average American looks out in the
world, he or she has every right to have a crisis of confidence in
the ruling class of this country, the people who control our econ-
omy, and to a large degree through their campaign contributions
control what goes on in the White House and in the Congress. It
is not just Enron and WorldCom and Xerox. The fact is that over
the last 5 years 1,000 corporations have restated their earnings,
and you have just indicated to us that you think more may come.
In other words, these leaders, these country club executives, have
lied to their investors and to the American people.

But it goes beyond financial misstatements. Many of these com-
panies cheat on their taxes, they bulldoze the IRS because they
have 10 well-paid accountants trying to take advantage of every
loophole, while the middle class pays their taxes. Many of these
companies are now running to Bermuda to disown their obligations
to the American taxpayer at all. We are looking at profitable cor-
porations which have surpluses in their pension funds, cutting back
on the pensions of workers who have worked for those companies
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for 20 or 30 years, and, while profitable, cut back on their health
care benefits of their retirees. We are looking at these companies
who denounce the Federal Government every day, but then they
run to Washington for their corporate welfare, largest corporations
in America who are taking their jobs abroad. They line up here and
get their corporate welfare. And meanwhile in order to cover their
behinds, they contribute hundreds and hundreds of millions of dol-
lars to both political parties, so they are not held accountable.I
want you to talk about that in a moment.

The second issue I would like you to talk about is trade. You are
an advocate of free trade. You have told the American working peo-
ple how great it is. Let’s open up all the markets.

Today we have a $426 billion trade deficit, including an $8 billion
trade deficit with China. Over the last 4 years we have lost over
2 million factory jobs, representing 10 percent of the manufacturing
work force in my own State alone. We haven’t been as low in man-
ufacturing as 33 years ago. This is going on all over the country.

So I want you to tell American workers why deregulation and
free trade is so great when we have lost millions of decent-paying
jobs while American companies are selling out working families
and moving to China and to Mexico. And I want you to tell us how
a $426 billion trade deficit suggests a potentially strong economy.

Those are my two questions: crisis of confidence and the wonder-
ful trade policies that we have.

Mr. GREENSPAN. First of all, I am not going to obviously have
time to address all the issues that you raised, but let me just say
that one, the issue of restatement of earnings is not an issue of
lying. And the reason it is not is that there are quite legitimate dif-
ferences with respect to how a number of different items are treat-
ed. There are difficult questions with respect to how one judges
what the particular average rate of return, for example, on defined
benefit pension plans will be, and that will have a significant effect
on what the earnings estimate—.

Mr. SANDERS. Were WorldCom and Enron lying?
Mr. GREENSPAN. Let me finish. We are no longer dealing with,

as we used to maybe a century and a half ago, a situation where
bookkeeping was essentially a measure of the cash that came in
and the cash that went out, and the difference was your profit.
Today we have got very complex problems of forecasting what hap-
pens to balance sheets and what the values of those balance sheets
are. And there is quite a legitimate difference of opinion among
very skilled and professional accountants as to how you handle
these various things. And they are essentially based on forecasts,
different people’s forecasts. So if you restate your earnings, it
doesn’t necessarily mean at all that you lied, it means that you
misjudged. And that is a different issue.

On the question of trade, I have argued, and I think the evidence
is really very impressive, that the dramatic increase in
globalization during the post-World War II period has been a major
factor in rising living standards throughout the world for those
countries engaged in trade, and especially for the United States.
The number you quoted is the current account deficit. That is not
the trade deficit and is not in and of itself a measure of anything
bad, because what that means is that that much money is coming
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into the United States on the part of those who want to invest
here.

Mr. SANDERS. Do you think the loss of 10 percent of our manu-
facturing base in the last 4 years is not bad?

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. The chairman
may respond.

Mr. GREENSPAN. First of all, the production level of manufac-
turing remains high. We have got fewer people in manufacturing
because productivity is so good. But they have shifted to other jobs.

Mr. SANDERS. Lower-paying jobs.
Mr. GREENSPAN. No, the real average income of the American

worker has been rising for several years at a fairly—.
Mr. SANDERS. It has substantially—.
The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. The gen-

tleman from Delaware, Mr. Castle.
Mr. CASTLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Going back if we can, Chairman Greenspan, to some of the ear-

lier issues on the corporate aspects of all of this, in your report,
which is I think relatively optimistic and talks about sustainable
growth, you indicate that things are perhaps not as bad as the
stock market is. And you have—a wise man earlier said something
about irrational exuberance a few years ago, and we seem to have
gone to some sort of rational pessimism, may be on our way to irra-
tional pessimism, and I am trying to figure out why.

My judgment is the whole corporate behavior has become a very
significant issue in how people look at the stock market, the uncer-
tainty which is there; not the corporate production, but what they
are doing in the corporations. And like a lot of other members here,
we hear this at home, but we are just personally concerned, too,
about the whole issue of corporate malfeasance, which we have
heard about right at that table a few times; the greed which exists;
the issue of stock options, which I would like to come back to; the
accounting and auditors; the analyst recommendations, which I
would like to come back to, which to me are all roiling these mar-
kets, are really having a huge input.

It is because the average investors who ultimately make up the
mutual funds and ultimately are very important in terms of the fu-
ture of the economy and capitalism of this country, just don’t quite
understand what is happening. They are looking to us for some di-
rection and action. And, frankly, they are probably looking to those
who have the bully pulpit, and the President is another, and a few
others in this country, to try to help straighten this out. I think we
need to bring some certainty to it.

And that is why I want to come back to stock options. Mr. La-
Falce talked about this a little bit also as well. We can’t have War-
ren Buffet on every corporate board in the country. That would be
a nice thing if we could, by the way, but we can’t. So therefore I
don’t think all of them are going to convert to some sort of expens-
ing of stock options. But I am really concerned about this. Stock
options right now appear as footnotes. They are nonentries. They
are not expensed at all, which you, I think, have stated repeatedly
is probably not a very good way to do it.

On the other hand, to allow the corporations to do it on their
own, with still lack of clarity as to what we are looking at, bothers
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me too. I don’t have a problem with stock options per se, but I have
a real problem with the accountability of what is happening with
them. It just seems to me that somebody, maybe it is not Congress,
maybe it is FASB, maybe it is somebody else, but somebody needs
to look at a methodology for the use of stock options. I realize there
are different kinds of stock options, different years of issuance and
that kind of thing. But somebody needs, in my judgment, to do this
if we are going to have a concrete understanding of what is hap-
pening corporately out there.

I just like—I know where your views have been on that, but it
just bothers me that we are going to leave it up to the corporations.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, first of all, I think that the evidence is be-
coming increasingly overwhelming that both the economic and the
accounting principles that we apply necessitate the expensing at
the point of stock option grant and evaluating it in a manner which
effectively reflects market values. I will go into the issue if some-
body wants me to, but it is something which was sort of vague 5,
10 years ago. It is no longer vague. There has been a very major
debate going on, and the evidence as best I can judge is dramati-
cally clear that expensing is the right way, and I will be glad to
debate that.

Mr. CASTLE. To me it is extraordinarily real. It really does im-
pact earnings.

Mr. GREENSPAN. It affects earnings. The question is what you
really want to do is get the correct earnings; that is, you want to
know whether you are using more real resources to produce output
or less real resources. And the only way to do it is a proper ac-
counting.

My impression, and obviously I don’t know this, is that if you
leave it to FASB and you don’t interfere with what they are going
to do, they will get it right. If in fact it turns out that they do not,
and Congress or the SEC wants to revisit the issue, then it would
be an appropriate time to do it. I don’t think that one need worry
about that at this stage.

Mr. CASTLE. I just think we need firm guidance. Hopefully it will
happen that way.

Mr. GREENSPAN. What I do think is going to happen is that—we
have already seen Coca Cola and the Washington Post Company,
but there are a very large number of companies whose actual stock
option grants are relatively small—they, in my judgment, are all
going to start to expense. For example, the Coca Cola stock price
went up, not down, after they announced it. And I think that is
going to be the general experience.

The early event is going to be a major move on the part of those
in which it doesn’t matter very much, and then the market’s pres-
sure will start to move on everybody, even if FASB doesn’t do any-
thing. But I do believe that FASB will, and my own impression is
that it is probably unnecessary at this stage for the Congress to be
involved in that technical an issue which can be handled and
should be handled in the normal private sector, by normal private
sector means, with SEC oversight.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. The
gentlelady from New York, Mrs. Maloney.
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Mrs. MALONEY OF NEW YORK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Earlier
today during your opening statement, the New York delegation was
meeting with the FEMA director to discuss recovery efforts. And I
do want to thank you for the work of the New York Federal Re-
serve, which produced a study of the economic effects of the trag-
edy on our city, which I asked to you produce at your last appear-
ance before this body. Thank you.

Mr. Chairman, yesterday you mentioned infectious greed as one
of the underlying problems facing our economy, corporate America,
and the markets. I don’t disagree that greed is playing a role in
the mounting scandals, but I am not convinced that this is such a
new phenomenon. Certainly the desire to accumulate personal
wealth is not a new motivation for business people, and we have
been through corporate scandals before, including insider trading
and major S&L banking collapses during the 1980s. Greed cer-
tainly played a role in these episodes, which were resolved after
government responded by punishing criminals and putting in place
new financial service reforms. Times now demand a strong leader-
ship from government and meaningful reform.

Yesterday the Senate unanimously approved the Sarbanes ac-
counting legislation. I hope that this body will do the same.

This Monday in Alabama, the President went so far as to blame
our current economic problems on, quote, ″a hangover and binge,″
end quote, in the 1990s. I agree with the President that we experi-
enced a bubble in the stock market as some high-tech and telecom
stocks rocketed to unsustainable capitalizations, but I strongly dis-
agree with his characterization of this decade. In my view, the
1990s were a decade of unparalleled prosperity, the longest and the
best in my lifetime. The economy experienced an unmatched period
of growth, government surpluses, strong financial markets, and full
employment.

The Clinton administration, along with Bob Rubin and others,
put us on the path to fiscal responsibility in 1993. And Chairman
Greenspan, you and your colleagues at the Fed formulated and im-
plemented the monetary policies during the 1990s and accordingly
deserve credit.

I wonder if you agree with the President’s characterization of the
1990s? To me it was a period of well-thought-out policies that re-
duced the deficit, balanced the budget, and made meaningful in-
vestments in education and health care for the American people.
Do you agree with the President’s characterization of the 1990s?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, I am not sure that I read what he said
the way you are, Congresswoman. I think the issue he is raising
is the fact that there are certain aspects of the 1990s which were
characterized by the fact that huge values in the stock market
began to impact the way the economy functions and created certain
distortions which, as you point out, in the past unwound.

Greed is not an issue of business, it is an issue of human beings.
And as I tried to point out in my prepared remarks, what occurred
was the dramatic increase in the market capitalization of equities
which, regrettably in part resulted because of the failure to expense
stock options, created distortions and a bubble which eventually
must burst, and it did. And that has, as I pointed out in my re-

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:37 Jan 29, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00026 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\84417.TXT HBANK1 PsN: HBANK1



23

marks, lingering effects which take time to work their way
through.

My own judgment is that the issue of corporate malfeasance
being driven by endeavors, as I put it, to harvest part of that huge
increase in market capitalizations is over. There is none of it left
to do the types of things people were doing. And we will see the
lingering effects of that in the restatements of earnings that we
talked about earlier, and we will see that in some of the impacts
of the declining level of stock prices on consumer expenditures, as
I mentioned in my prepared remarks.

But I didn’t read the President’s remark as stipulating that the
1990s were not a decade of rapid growth and productivity, of major
improvements in standards of living and great technological ad-
vances. Indeed, the dot-coms which went under, went under be-
cause they did not have value added. But a lot of them are still
around. They have produced major advances in technology and im-
proved our standards of living. So I think—.

Mrs. MALONEY OF NEW YORK. And I am sure you would agree—
The CHAIRMAN. Time of the gentlelady has expired. The gen-

tleman from New York Mr. King.
Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Greenspan, if I could follow up on your latest answer

on the question of corporate corruption, the fact of whether or not
it is working its way out of the system. I would ask you two ques-
tions; one on that issue. We have seen other countries where the
issue of crony capitalism has been so embedded that it takes an
economy years to recover from it. You seem to believe that the cor-
ruption in this country, as serious as it may be in the corporations,
is not that entrenched, and that specific legislation with severe
penalties will eliminate it or at least remove it considerably.

How can you be that confident that the corruption has not en-
trenched itself and is not so deep-rooted that it could take many
years for it to recover?

Secondly, if I could, just as a follow up question, the whole issue
of the Euro versus the dollar, as what you see the impact of the
parity now between the Euro and the dollar. Is that a threat, is it
a challenge, how is that going to work, you know, play itself out
in years to come as far as an impact on our economy?

Mr. GREENSPAN. The reason I am reasonably sure about the fact
that the malfeasance that we have observed and documented in
very great detail has not cut to the core of the system is that fact
that we have got a remarkably efficient and productive economy.
You cannot reconcile this dramatic increase in productivity which
we have been seeing in recent years, in fact concurrently, with a
goodly part of the type of corporate malfeasance which is con-
cerning us. It has had an effect. It has an effect on the margins
and it would have an effect if it were carried forward and contin-
ued indefinitely.

But that is not going to happen, because I think a goodly part
of the tinder, the huge capital gains tinder which created a goodly
part of the attraction to do things which people ordinarily wouldn’t
do, that is gone. And as far as I can see, the underlying structure
of the economy, its underlying efficiency, has not been materially
impacted. If it were, we wouldn’t see the type of productivity num-
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bers, the type of efficiencies that have emerged in recent years. So
we are very fortunate in that regard.

It could have been different, but the evidence does not suggest
that the malfeasance really cut to the core of the system. It did cre-
ate a very significant problem with respect to that part of corporate
governance which relates to the allocation of gains, or financial
gains between shareholders on the one hand and corporate man-
agers on the other. And that, in my judgment, very much needs to
be addressed. Fortunately, that has not had a major impact on the
underlying efficiency of the corporate system, and in that regard,
that part of corporate governance has with all of its difficulties ap-
parently continued to work well.

Mr. KING. I asked the question about the Euro and the dollar,
the parity.

Mr. GREENSPAN. As I mentioned in the Senate yesterday, the
particular ratio, which is what an exchange rate is, when it is set
is arbitrary. It could just as easily be half the number or 20 times
the number. So the particular question of the 1.00 issue is an arbi-
trary issue which has no economic or financial significance. The
change in the ratio clearly does matter, obviously. That affects the
relative purchasing power of currencies. But the absolute number
that is used to measure that is an arbitrary choice, and needs to
be.

Mr. KING. How about the question of the Euro being strength-
ened and the dollar being weakened? What impact do you see that
having?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, as I said in my prepared remarks, issues
of that nature are left to be discussed by the Secretary of the
Treasury in this government. We have found that it is far better
that there be a single voice on those issues in international finance.
I would like to adhere to that.

Mr. KING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. The gen-

tleman from Texas, Mr. Bentsen.
Mr. BENTSEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman Greenspan, it is always good to see you here. In read-

ing your testimony, you lay out a prognosis that you expect to see
economic growth, fairly significant or fairly good economic growth
through the remainder of this year and into the next year. But you
also talk about a number of considerable uncertainties. And if you
read through your testimony, one could argue that it lacks any exu-
berance at all, which is of course your trademark, but one could
argue that perhaps it is even a little more tampered down than
normal.

And you talk about a number of issues, the fact that—you talk
about considerable uncertainties. You talk about business invest-
ment being questionable, final demand uncertain, business invest-
ment gradual by historical standards and uneven, no surge in
household spending. Adverse publicity regarding accounting prac-
tices would affect the actions of managers; which, from what I have
seen in my sector, in the energy sector, shoring up of balance
sheets rather than engaging in new capital investment.

You raise concerns about fiscal policy that Mr. Frank also talked
about yesterday. We had the President’s budget director before the
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Budget Committee, and he at the end of the day more or less said,
yes, we are in a unified or in an on-budget deficit for the next dec-
ade, without question, and the prospect of paying down all public
debt and curtailing your open market activities are no longer a con-
cern.

And my question to you—well—and on top of that, we have seen
a dramatic outflow of foreign investment in U.S. equities over the
last month or so, somewhere between 30 or $40 billion, I think, in
one article that I read. The dollar, which I realize you don’t want
to comment on, has declined relative to other currencies.

So let me ask you this, a concern that I have. I have two ques-
tions for you. One is you can paint, obviously, a picture that we are
going to have good economic growth and ultimately things will
come back into fore and business demand and aggregate demand
will increase. But on the other hand, is there a possibility that we
see a further decline in the dollar, a further outflow of foreign in-
vestment, a rise in the Federal budget deficit for long-term costs
like homeland security and the like, and a bear market in the U.S.
equity markets that could result in a down period for the U.S.
economy? Not necessarily a double dip, but should we be concerned
that ultimately interest rates will have to come up to defend the
dollar and that that tampers down investments?

The second thing I would ask, a little bit unrelated, is the House
and Senate will soon go to conference on the Oxley and Sarbanes
bills. One of the key differences between those bills is the structure
of a new oversight entity for the auditing industry. In your testi-
mony, you talk about the breakdown in the bulwarks of those who
we relied on, including auditors, in corporate investment practices.
There is a difference as to whether or not this new entity ought to
be separate and apart or at least on a par with the Securities and
Exchange Commission or it should be a subset and under the aus-
pices of the SEC. And would you be willing to give us your guid-
ance, as one who has spent a great deal of time in regulatory finan-
cial regulatory affairs, as to what sort of structure we might look
for to oversee public accounting?

Mr. GREENSPAN. With respect to the first question, I think the
problem we have is that the economy did not go down very much,
and therefore, the usual characterization of a recovery, one which
is surging and often growing at a 5- to 7 percent annual rate, is
not there, and should not be there, can’t be there. Because we
didn’t go down, we can’t go up. So what we have is an economy
that will tend to increasingly move from being somewhat below po-
tential growth up to potential growth as the lingering effects of the
shocks we have seen over the last couple of years begin to dis-
sipate.

That is what the evidence suggests to us is by far the most prob-
able outcome that we perceive. And the pieces seem to be falling
into place day by day. We are not getting a big surge in anything,
we are not getting a surge in consumer spending, in capital spend-
ing, we are not getting a surge in the economy, but we don’t expect
to see that.

Are there problems in the economy? There are always uncertain-
ties. But as best we can judge, the outline of the forces that we
thought would drive the economy earlier this year, indeed when I
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was testifying before you in February, pretty much have come
about in the way we expected them, and at this moment we are
still on path.

Yesterday, for example, the Federal Reserve issued its estimate
of the June industrial production index, which was up quite signifi-
cantly, and as I mentioned earlier we are seeing in the retail mar-
kets, especially motor vehicles, clearly evidence that the consumer
has not retrenched in any material way.

So, I would say overall, there are always elements within a com-
plex economy such as ours which suggest that things are not going
straight up, and indeed they are not, and I hope they all do not,
because if we are ever in a period of that, we are usually out of
balance.

So, I just would repeat what I have been saying in the last cou-
ple of days, namely, that we are poised for a reasonably good ex-
pansion. It will not be an expansion of the order of magnitude that
we have seen coming out of past recessions.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. If the Chair-
man would respond to the second question from the gentleman
from Texas regarding the Independent Oversight Board, if he
chooses to?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I have seen in general discussions of the various
different ways of coming at these issues. I don’t know enough about
the consequences of both to really give you a thoughtful judgment.
There are others who are more knowledgeable than I.

My general view is that the approach of both Houses is coming
to grips with the nature of the problem, but on the specific value
of one approach versus the other, I am not sufficiently knowledge-
able about to give you anything useful with respect to resolving
some of these questions.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from Alabama, Mr. Bachus.
Mr. BACHUS. Thank you. Chairman Greenspan, I reviewed your

testimony from yesterday. You talked at length about the impor-
tance of capital investment to maintaining a strong economy, to
maintaining business viability, to maintaining high productivity.

Now, my question relates to how do we spur that investment?
The Fed has lowered the Fed funds rate 11 times this year. It

is at an astonishing 1.75 percent. Yet during this time, long-term
rates, like the 10-year T bill, have stayed fairly stable and fairly
high.

How can the Fed, or what can the Fed do to push down long-
term rates to free up business capital, because that is how most
capital is financed, is longer term rates?

Mr. GREENSPAN. It is certainly the case that long-term rates in
below investment grade issues have moved up during this period
as the risks have moved up. But investment grade, and specifically
A and AA rates and mortgage rates, which are very important,
have come down. So it is a mixed case.

I don’t think it is the issue of debt or long-term interests rates
which are inhibiting capital investment. It is the perceived issue of
subdued profitability.

The way I look at this economy is profitability is gradually being
restored and margins are gradually opening up. As that process
continues, and indeed as we see it in, as I mentioned in my pre-
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pared remarks, those types of profit estimates which endeavor to
exclude all of the one-shot charges, one-time charges, the profit-
ability of American business is improving. As that continues, it will
impact on the propensity to invest, whereas now, as I mentioned
in my prepared remarks, capital investment seems to be at a level
that meets only the most basic needs. That will inevitably change
as we begin to see profitability moving up, as we begin to see the
longer-term outlook emerge more clearly.

So, our projection is for these markets to open up and improve,
and it is just a question of time.

Mr. BACHUS. Let me ask you another question. You are the
chairman of a top Federal regulator, so you, obviously, appreciate
how regulators affect it.

The Securities Exchange Commission is the top Federal regu-
lator of accountants, of publicly traded companies, of security mar-
kets. First of all, I am sure you are aware that they have two va-
cancies on the five-member board, and two people are serving as
recess appointees. I saw where Laura Unger, former board mem-
ber, recently said serving as a recess appointee is like serving with
one arm tied behind you.

Would you be concerned, if you were chairman of the SEC, with
having 40 percent of your board unfilled and another 40 percent
serving as recess appointees? Does that compromise their ability?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Oh, I think it inhibits your ability to function
as best you can, certainly.

Mr. BACHUS. So it is a major problem in addressing some of the
problems we have had recently?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I would certainly agree that the sooner that can
be resolved, the better.

Mr. BACHUS. And you consider it critical that those vacancies be
filled?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, I don’t want to use the word ″critical.″ I
mean, the SEC functions because it has a very effective staff, and
most of the operations that occur, that are important in the SEC,
are staff-driven. So it is not as though they are undercut from
being an effective regulator. But if you don’t have the Commission
effectively in place, it means a lot of things you ordinarily should
be able to do, you are not able to do.

Mr. BACHUS. You are aware with the Federal Reserve, if you
don’t have a certain number of members, actually certain actions
can’t be taken and certain actions can be thrown out legally. In
fact, the Federal court recently did that.

Mr. GREENSPAN. Absolutely.
Mr. BACHUS. I appreciate your testimony. I appreciate the job

you have done. I saw all the compliments in the Senate yesterday,
and it was very touching. They said you raised the market 200
points. I noticed right after you left it fell back down. So we may
want you to just continue to talk all day.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. The gen-
tleman from Texas, Mr. Gonzales.

Mr. GONZALEZ. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. Again, wel-
come, Chairman Greenspan. It is good to see you. I have a couple
of simple questions. It is really about timelines and the importance
of Congress acting.
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We have already indicated that we have a reporting period pur-
suant to Chairman Pitt’s request for the affirmation of the finan-
cial statements, and I guess that is August 15, and we anticipate,
we are just anticipating, that there may be some restatements and
that people will attribute that or will attribute reasons that may
not be accurate. It could be a change in regulation, it could be in-
terpretation, and not necessarily that someone was cooking the
books, trying to misrepresent facts and figures. But, nevertheless,
I think that we need to prepare ourselves for that.

Coupled with ongoing investigations of other large corporations.
I would venture to guess that it is incumbent on Congress to act

quickly—we will be in recess in August when this happens. So
could do you see that there is some value in acting quickly before
we recess for August when it comes to the corporate governance
legislation that is pending and going to conference? That is the first
question.

The second one has to do with options. I think you pointed out
the pitfalls and the negatives associated with options. But in our
discussions, especially with individuals representing the high-tech
industries and the importance that options play in that particular
industry, we are not talking about Coca-Cola, we are not talking
about Bank One, we are not talking about Boeing, but I don’t see
any of the high-tech industries rushing in and agreeing with you
on the expensing of options.

Can you go ahead and tell me what the benefits are associated
with options, and what can we do to still retain the benefits that
options provide these corporations?

Thank you.
Mr. GREENSPAN. With respect to your first question, Congress-

man, I don’t perceive a need for Congress to move expeditiously in
this regard. The reason is that, as I indicated in my prepared re-
marks, and indeed in testimony yesterday before the Senate, the
frenzy that has occurred—the frenetic activities in corporations en-
deavoring to manage their earnings to meet various different goals,
to drive their stock price—that is largely over, and indeed it will
be over shortly.

We will get some restatements. I hope we get restatements. in-
deed, because a lot of people began to think that the name of cor-
porate governance was how do you manage earnings to satisfy
stock prices.

Now, that is nonsense. That is not what corporate governance is
all about.

I think that is over. And indeed, if I were convinced that you
didn’t need to do anything ever, then I would say Congress can just
go home and forget about it. The trouble, unfortunately, is that the
shock of what has happened will keep malfeasance down for a
while, but human nature being what it is and memories fade, it
will be back, and it is important that at that time appropriate leg-
islation be in place to inhibit activities that we would perceive to
be inappropriate.

But I do think it needs to happen in a manner which is delibera-
tive, rather than rushed, because there is nothing that anyone is
going to do out there that you need to stop people from doing. Most
of them are so traumatized at this point that the thought of doing
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anything other than preserve cash is not something which is first
on their agenda.

If you wait too long, you probably lose the window of opportunity,
but I don’t think there is a need to move forward especially before
the August recess, but I think you do have to move before every-
body loses interest in the subject.

With respect to the issue of stock options, there is no question
that a number of the high-tech companies could not have made it
without issuing stock options in lieu of cash, because they didn’t
have cash.

The argument has got nothing to do with whether you issue
stock options; it is whether you account for them. In other words,
a very significant number of dot-com companies reported earnings
which really did not exist. What they effectively did is that they
used a very significant amount of labor resources to produce new
goods and services, but didn’t count them as any cost, so you get
an artificial view that there is profit, meaning that you produced
more than you used up than in fact was the case.

I have no argument against new high-tech companies giving
stock options. Indeed, it is a very useful and very beneficial mecha-
nism to get people engaged in a company. I am only arguing that
when you do it, you represent the earnings of the company cor-
rectly, and indeed don’t try to fool the people whom you are giving
stock options to, that the company is worth a lot more than it is.

So, it is more a question of proper reporting, not in the issue of
whether or not you should issue stock options.

Expensing stock options says nothing about whether they are de-
sirable to do or whether you can legally do them. On the contrary,
they are desirable to do, they do have benefits, but the income
ought to be recorded appropriately so that people know how valu-
able the company is.

Mr. GONZALEZ. Thank you very much.
Mr. KING. [Presiding.] The gentleman from California, Mr. Royce.
Mr. ROYCE. Chairman Greenspan, welcome. Last week in this

committee, we had testifying here on the $308 billion restatement
of earnings at WorldCom, an individual named Jack Grubman. He
is a securities analyst at the underwriting firm of Salomon Smith
Barney. He is also one of the individuals who helped hype that
company’s market capitalization to over $190 billion, which I think
is about 600 times what it is today.

In his testimony, in response to our questions, he admitted that
no one could sit here on Wall Street today and deny to anybody on
this committee that banking is not a consideration in the com-
pensation of analysts at a full-service firm.

I think he was the best paid on Wall Street, and I think his com-
pensation was in the neighborhood of $20 million a year.

There used to be this firewall between security analysis and in-
vestment banking within firms in order to protect investors from
the inherent conflict of interest that could arise when employees of
a given firm simultaneously raised capital for companies and then
go out and advise investors. I think his testimony really makes
clear that today analysts are promoting deals at sales road shows
is basically an adjunct of their firm’s investment banking in order
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to make up for the loss leader, which is the securities research, at
the underwriting firm.

Now, the New York Stock Exchange has written new rules that
are supposed to be in place by November, and those rules are sup-
posed to bar analyst compensation tied to investment banking
deals, they are supposed to make it difficult for analysts to discuss
specific stocks on the air, to require the monitoring of communica-
tions between researchers and deal makers, and to require disclo-
sure of the firm’s ratios of buy, hold and sell ratings to the public.

I don’t know that that is possible. It seems to me that the only
way to fix this, if you really want to return to what used to be
called that ‘‘Chinese wall’’, is to forbid analysts from any involve-
ment in investment banking deals whatsoever.

I was going to ask you for your opinion of the potential for min-
gling of securities research and investment banking, the potential
that that creates a conflict of interest where these particular stocks
are hyped, where that gives rise to irrational exuberance in certain
stocks or certain sectors of the market, and my question is, do
these regulations by the New York Stock Exchange effectively ad-
dress this situation? And if not, how can this problem be more ef-
fectively addressed by us in Congress, since we are going into con-
ference right now on CARTA legislation.

I thank you very much for your thoughts on that.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Congressman, first of all, I would like to state

that the market value of research is based on its credibility. Over
the years it has become quite apparent that there is an upward
bias in security analysts’ forecasts of earnings that estimated over
the last 15 years as averaging about 5 percent per and up. In other
words, it is a fairly significant—.

Mr. ROYCE. It is compounding.
Mr. GREENSPAN. It is a fairly significant change. It is not so

much that what you are getting are analysts who are fudging the
numbers, but there is a tendency on the part of brokerage firms to
hire people who are optimistic. So you get that sort of built-in bias,
even though everyone is telling it exactly the way it is. So that the
question really is can you regulate that?

I think not. I think the New York Stock Exchange’s endeavor to
do it is the best that probably can be done. But there has been a
major loss in the market value of stock market research, if I can
put it in a business sense. It is to everybody’s interest who is en-
deavoring to get involved in that activity to try to give the percep-
tion that, indeed, there is a Chinese wall; not only is there a Chi-
nese wall, but there is objective valuation.

As you know, a number of the firms which do this no longer put
in buy recommendations. They merely grade various different com-
panies, A, B, C, D, E, F, or whatever, and leave it at that. I think
what is going to happen here are changes which will get us back
to where research is going to be useful. I am very doubtful that
there is legislation that can do that. This is too technically a dif-
ficult issue to legislate, and I would leave it to the private sector
to handle it.

My judgment is that they will do as good a job as can be done,
but I say at the end of the day, the presumption that you are going
to get what you really would want in this respect, independent se-
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curity analysts working only for the purpose of doing forecasts of
earnings, selling it as a commercial product, it will not happen, be-
cause the market apparently is not there.

The only place it exists is within a number of large institutional
investors who hire specific analysts to do that, and they do it right.

Mr. ROYCE. Well, there are some independent research firms out
there, Charles Schwab and so forth. I wonder if the market will
evolve in that direction?

Mr. GREENSPAN. There are a few. I certainly hope so. If the de-
mand is there, it will. I doubt very much any legislative vehicle on
the part of the Congress can actually expedite or improve on that
process.

Mr. KING. The time of the gentleman has expired.
The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Massachusetts, Mr.

Capuano.
Mr. CAPUANO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, since we started this morning, the market started

out at up 208 at 10 o’clock. It is now up only 77, so every word
we say is apparently losing somebody some money. So I will try to
keep this very boring and try not to excite anybody.

But I do have similar questions that I have asked you in the
past. I read the policy report and I read the numbers and I know
what the Fed does and I know that what you do is all macro-
economic, and I appreciate that, and I don’t think there is anybody
better at it than you.

But from my level, the impact of macro on micro is critical. For
instance, you mentioned earlier that equity has increased quicker
than mortgage debt, and I appreciate. It has in my home as well.
My home is worth a lot more today than I bought it for. But the
problem is I cannot access that equity, because I could not pay the
monthly mortgage on accessing it. So therefore, though the equity
is there, my personal level, that is great, it makes me look good on
paper, I can’t touch that money. No bank in their right mind would
give me the mortgage that my house is worth. So that is the micro
part of it. The macro part is it is this and looks good, but the micro
part is nobody can get to it.

Again, I would encourage you and others who look at these
things to really look at how it impacts individual investors and in-
dividual people, because it is really critical. It is the same thing
with the unemployment rate and other issues that are in these re-
ports on a regular basis.

That goes to one of the questions I want to ask you. I really only
have two questions, and I hope both are boring. One of them, I
have heard you very clearly on the stock options. I could not agree
with you more. I totally agree with you, and it actually came as
a little displeasure that others don’t. So be it.

There is also another item that strikes me as something that in-
flates the bottom line of corporations, and I think some of the
transparency is there, but again, similar to stock options, I think
some of the access to the wealth is not there, and that is when it
comes to the reporting of investment increases in pension funds.

Many corporations, you know better than I do, when the pension
funds that they have related to for their employees, when they in-
vest in something and that investment goes up, they report that in-
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vestment increase as profit. Now, my guess is that some of the best
and more independent analysts could weed through that, but my
guess is that my mother could not. That being the case, I think
that is problematic.

I would ask if you think that my analysis is, again, not point for
point correct, but on board, and, if so, would you share that con-
cern, or are you comfortable with the current situation?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, I think we have to separate defined con-
tribution plans, which clearly belong to the individual who has
shares in them, and defined benefit pension plans, which are essen-
tially an obligation on the part of the corporation to make a fixed
payment, a fixed annuity to the employee at the point of retire-
ment.

There is a legal obligation which the corporation has to meet
that. The existence of the pension fund does not, in any way,
change that obligation. So what happens is that corporations, in
order to make certain that they can meet their legal obligations,
will build up a pension fund to a size which enables them to pay
off retirement benefits as they occur.

Periodically what does happen is that they become overfunded.
That is, either the stock market went up or they inadvertently put
in more than they actually need, and under certain conditions, that
is capable of being drawn out and the entries are reversed, and it
does show up in corporate profits in some form or another.

But I think the important issue here is that the pension fund in
no way affects the obligation, as I understand it, of the individual
corporation. If the fund went down and they lost a great deal of
money, they are still obligated to pay the pension.

Mr. CAPUANO. In some pension funds I would agree with you.
Again, I would ask you to look at that in some point of the future
and let us know, let me know, whether you are satisfied with cur-
rent reporting requirements relative to pension fund items.

The only other question I have for you, I was just reading some
news clips this morning—.

Mr. KING. The gentleman’s time has expired.
Mr. CAPUANO. May I just ask this last one question, two seconds.

Since 1998, apparently 77 percent of the mergers and acquisitions
that have occurred in this country have occurred by the acquisition
by foreign companies of American companies. I am just wondering
if you are comfortable with that trend?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, that is another way of looking at the fact
that foreigners view investment in the United States as superior to
investment anywhere else in the world. One of the reasons why we
have had such a huge increase of funds flowing into the United
States, some of which are so-called direct investment, is that people
perceive that this is the best place in the world to invest. So what
they are doing is that they are buying existing companies. We are
creating new ones and we keep selling them to foreigners.

So it is, in a sense, a measure of what people perceive that this
country is capable of doing.

Mr. KING. The gentlewoman from New York, Mrs. Kelley.
Mrs. KELLY. Thank you.
Mr. Greenspan, in reading your testimony at yesterday’s hearing

in the Senate, you observed that you felt that the most important
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part of the legislation that we would do here would be to raise the
penalties for malfeasance. Tell me, do you think that increasing the
ability for individuals to sue corporations for inaccuracies in their
statements is a proper goal for this kinds of legislation?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I think not. I don’t see that that has any par-
ticular economic advantage. The issue is a technical one and a com-
plex one and should be really under the aegis of the Securities and
Exchange Commission, and they should be taking the actions
which are required to redress the inaccuracies, mistakes, malfea-
sance and the like.

I don’t see any particular benefit in resolving the types of prob-
lems we are confronted with by increasing the ability of people to
sue. I mean, we have an existing structure. I think that the major
expansion that will occur has got to be in the ability of the em-
powerment of the SEC to do these various different things. I don’t
think you gain anything by increasing the ability to sue the com-
pany. Because remember that it is shareholders suing other share-
holders. That is what it is.

Mrs. KELLY. Thank you. There has been a tremendous attempt
to politicize this issue, and I would be interested in seeing what
you feel about the potential for Congress to overreach and possibly
do more harm than good in some respects with this legislation that
we are looking at, and, if so, would you be willing to outline some
of the areas where you feel there is a need for us to proceed with
great caution?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I am not sufficiently knowledgeable about the
details of either the bill that has been passed in this House versus
the one that was passed on Monday in the Senate. They both ad-
dress the problems that I think need to be addressed. They have
technical differences and these are a lot of changes, but I can’t
argue that I am sufficiently knowledgeable about the impact of a
lot of those things, so that my comments I don’t think are very
worthwhile in that regard.

Mrs. KELLY. One final question, sir. I understand that today the
news came out that construction on new homes dipped by 3.6 per-
cent. Although apparently the permits for future projects have
gained, this could represent a blip perhaps in the housing market,
and if we experience a loss in value of housing, how readily will
that translate into harm to our economy, and does this give the
Board pause in any consideration of raising interest rates?

Mr. GREENSPAN. First of all, I think the data that came out today
were pretty much in line with what our forecasts were. Indeed, al-
most exactly in line with it. There is no evidence that one can see
that the fairly significant strength in the housing market is, in any
way, impeded. Indeed, as you point out, permits, which are in a
certain sense as important as the housing starts data in evaluating
the market, were firmer.

Mrs. KELLY. My question was whether or not the Board would
be looking at raising interest rates?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I know what your question was.
Mrs. KELLY. And you didn’t answer.
Mr. GREENSPAN. I was hoping the chairman might find that the

time ran out. I tried to address that as best I could within my pre-
pared remarks, Congresswoman.
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Mrs. KELLY. Thank you. I yield back.
Mr. KING. I remind all members that Chairman Greenspan has

to leave by 1 o’clock today, so I ask them to stay within the 5
minute limit.

The gentleman from New York, Mr. Crowley.
Mr. CROWLEY. Thank you for the time. Thank you, Mr. Green-

span. Good to see again. Thank you for coming before the com-
mittee again. I have a couple of quick questions.

One question deals with an issue I asked the last time I had an
opportunity to ask a question of you, and it dealt with consumer
confidence. We have seen a little over a decade of tremendous
growth, high double digit earnings, percentage earnings in the last
decade, tens of millions of people who have known nothing but
growth have all of a sudden had a bucket of ice cold water dumped
on their heads. Many of them are in the middle of their careers,
maybe a little over 12 years in their careers, and they are halfway
through, getting ready, set their retirement at 40 years of age, and
now realize they have a little more work to do in their lives in all
likelihood.

What are your thoughts about how to restore the confidence, not
only of those folks who are directly engaged in the market and it
is their livelihood directly, but for those tens of millions of inves-
tors who now, I think, have gotten the real jolt, not having lived
through maybe more difficult times, and looking to someone like
yourself, who, in all likelihood, not knowing exactly how old you
are, has probably lived through more difficult times.

What advice do you have for those people who work directly
within the market, and for those tens of millions of people, blue col-
lar men and women who never have been invested before, who
have become invested?

On the issue of the development of tax havens, corporate tax ha-
vens as well, I would like to know what your position is. The
Democratic members of the Appropriations Committee, approved a
provision that would prohibit government contracts from being
issued to companies that have reincorporated overseas, specifically,
to avoid paying their full taxes. It is my understanding that that
language is coming under attack now, and the administration is
also attacking that, the attempt to close that loophole.

We have seen a great deal of fleecing going on here in the States
with American companies, and some of those companies are at-
tempting to go offshore to avoid paying taxes. I wonder what your
thoughts are on that attempt to avoid to pay corporate tax in lieu
of the fact that we have gone from a $5 trillion surplus in just
under 2 years of seeing no end to the massive deficits in just less
and year and a half maybe during this administration.

Then lastly, you mentioned stock options before. Do you believe
that it should be imposed by market or by government in terms of
the accounting of those options?

I will leave it to you.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, Congressman, I have indicated that I

would far prefer that the issue of accounting principles be privately
determined. I don’t think anybody believes that you can legislate
the principles of accounting, and that would obviously include how
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one handles such technical questions of various different types of
stock options and various different types of forms of compensation.

On the issue of the difficulties that a lot of people are going
through—and indeed they are, and as you correctly point out, I
have been looking at ups and downs for a very long period of time
and I prefer the ups—we do have, however, in this country increas-
ing evidence that the flexibility and resiliency of the economy that
has emerged in the 1990s largely as a result of the technology ad-
vances, but also of increasing deregulation of various areas in our
economy which were creating bottlenecks in the flexible movement
of markets and prices and people and capital, and that has appar-
ently had a very important positive effect on the longer term, and
we are indeed seeing almost on a day-by-day basis its repercus-
sions.

As I said earlier, the longer-term outlook for this economy is
really very, very impressive. When we do our short-term forecasts,
we essentially move into our longer-term outlook, so to speak.
What that is, in effect, telling us as we do it is that things are
gradually improving. And while we are all seeing the downside of
stock prices and the various difficulties that emerge as a con-
sequence, it is a two-way street, and that street will change. It al-
ways has. There is nothing fundamental in the economy that ap-
pears to be a longer-term deterioration. When we had that sort of
valuation, you had a much more deep-seated set of problems than
we have today.

So I think that the longer term is, if anything, better than I have
seen it in a very long period of time, and while that might not be
something which can console people who have been through some
very rough times in the financial markets recently, it is an issue
that suggests that in the long term, this will pass.

Mr. CROWLEY. The tax havens?
Mr. GREENSPAN. I think you have to be very careful. This is a

very tricky issue, and it is a tricky issue because when you impose
taxes in this country which do not exist elsewhere, there will be a
tendency for people to try to move where the tax burden is least.
If you are going to have a free market system, you have to have
freedom of movement. I think without having looked at the detail
of this problem more than at a level necessary to come to a real
judgement, I do know enough to know that it is not always as sim-
ple as it looks; if you start to change the tax code at the border,
you have consequences which, as far as the economy is concerned,
I think you have to be careful about.

So, I can’t give you any specific advice on how to handle this par-
ticular problem. It is just that it is very easy to try to block people
from taking actions. I am not sure that that helps in the long run.
I am not sure that that advice is helpful, but that is the best I can
do.

Mr. KING. The gentleman’s time has expired.
The gentleman from Texas, Dr. Paul.
Dr. PAUL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Welcome, Chairman Green-

span. I have listened carefully to your testimony, but I get the
sense I may be listening to the chairman of the board of Central
Economic Planning rather than the Chairman of a Board that has
been entrusted with protecting the value of the dollar.
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I have, for quite a few years now, expressed concern about the
value of the dollar, which I think we neglect here in the Congress,
here in the committee, and I do not think that the Federal Reserve
has done a good job in protecting the value of the dollar. It seems
that maybe others are coming around to this viewpoint, because I
see that the head of the IMF Mr. Koehler, has expressed a concern
and made a suggestion that all the central bankers of the world
need to lay plans for the near future to possibly prop up the dollar.
So others have this same concern.

You have in your testimony expressed concern about the greed
factor on Wall Street, which obviously is there, and you implied
that this has come out from the excessive capitalization, excessive
valuations, which may be true. But I think where you have come
up short is in failing to explain why we have financial bubbles. I
think if you have fiat money and excessive credit, you create finan-
cial bubbles, and you also undermine the value of the dollar, and
now we are facing that consequence.

We see the disintegration of some of these markets. At the same
time, we have potential real depreciation of the value of our dollar.
We have pursued rampant inflation of the money supply since you
have been chairman of the Federal Reserve. We have literally cre-
ated $4.7 trillion worth of new money in M-3. Even in this last
year with this tremendous burst of inflation of the money supply,
it has gone up, since last January, over $1 trillion. You can’t have
anything but lower value of that unit of account if you keep print-
ing and creating new money.

Now, I would like to bring us back to sound money, and I would
want to quote an eminent economist by the name of Alan Green-
span who gives me some credibility on what I am interested in. A
time ago you said, ‘‘in the absence of the gold standard, there is
no way to protect savings from confiscation through inflation.
There is no safe store of value without gold. This is the shabby se-
cret of the welfare state that tirades against gold. Deficit spending
is simply a scheme for the hidden confiscation of wealth. Gold
stands in the way of this insidious process. It stands as a protector
of property rights.’’

But gold always has always had to be undermined if fiat money
is to work, and there has to be an illusion of trust for paper money
to work. I think this has been happening for thousands of years.
At one time the kings clipped coins, then they debased the metals,
then we learned how to print money. Even as recently as the
1960s, for us to perpetuate a myth about our monetary system, we
dumped two-thirds of our gold, 500 million ounces of gold, on to the
market at $35 an ounce, in order to try to convince people to trust
the money.

Even today, there is a fair amount of trading by central banks
in gold, the dumping of hundreds of tons of gold, loaning of gold,
for the sole purpose of making sure this indicator of gold does not
discredit the paper money, and I think there is a definite concerted
effort to do that.

My questions are twofold relating to gold. One, I have been try-
ing desperately to find out the total amount of gold either dumped
and sold on the markets by all the central banks of the world, or
loaned by the central banks of the world. This is in hundreds and
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hundreds of tons. But those figures are not available to me. Maybe
you can help me find this.

I think it would be important to know since all central banks
still deal with and hold gold, whether they are dumping or loaning
or buying, for that matter. But along this line, I have a bill that
would say that our government, our Treasury, could not deal in
gold and could not be involved in the gold market, unless the Con-
gress knows about it.

That, to me, seems like such a reasonable approach and a rea-
sonable request, but they say they don’t use it, so therefore, we
don’t need the bill. If they are not trading in gold, what would be
the harm in the Congress knowing about handling and dealing
with this asset, gold?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Well, first of all, neither we nor the Treasury
trades gold. My impression is that were we to do so, we would an-
nounce it. It is certainly the case that others do. There are data
published monthly or quarterly which show the reported gold hold-
ings in central banks throughout the world, so you do know who
holds what.

The actual trading data, I don’t think is available, although the
London Gold Exchange does show what its volume numbers are,
and periodically individual central banks do indicate when they are
planning to sell gold, but they all report what they own. So it may
well be the case that you can’t find specific transactions, I think,
but you can find the net results of those transactions, and they are
published. But as far as the United States is concerned, we don’t
do it.

The CHAIRMAN. [presiding.] The gentleman’s time has expired.
The gentleman from California, Mr. Sherman, is recognized.

Mr. SHERMAN. Thank you. It is good for you to be back again.
As before, I may have some questions I will ask you to submit an-
swers to in writing, because my questions exceed the amount of
time. I was looking back at our February exchange, and I noted
that I said that I was amazed that the dollar still sells for more
than the Euro. I am amazed that the dollar is not selling for a lot
less than the Euro, given our incredibly high and continuing trade
deficit. But perhaps we are headed toward a glide path. I would
ask you a question about that, but I am not sure that you want
to comment.

First, I want to thank you for the incredible wisdom of holding
off on any new regulations allowing commercial banks into the real
estate-brokerage business. I hope I am confident that that wisdom
will continue well into next year.

I also want to thank you for not echoing the comments of others.
Others have said that home prices today show irrational exu-
berance, and I note that that was not your conclusion.

One thing that concerns me is that the whole world is way fast-
er, especially in getting information. We used to wait for a weekly
magazine. Now we log on to the Web. But in one area, it hasn’t
gotten any faster. You still get only annual audited financial state-
ments. Putting aside whether the audits do us any good and we are
striving to create audits worthy of the name, would it make sense
for us to have semi-annual audits of our 1,000 largest companies?
I don’t know if you would like to respond.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 12:37 Jan 29, 2003 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00041 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\84417.TXT HBANK1 PsN: HBANK1



38

Mr. GREENSPAN. I think that the internal audit system is almost
universally overseen by outside auditors, and in a sense, the quar-
terly statements that come out, whether audited or not, are within
a set of guidelines. So I am not sure you pick up very much except
additional expense in doing that.

If there are individual companies or industries where, say, earn-
ings fluctuate a great deal or there is great complexity, maybe. But
I am not sure what the advantages would be, frankly.

Mr. SHERMAN. So you don’t see a major difference in investor re-
liability between a reviewed financial statement and an audited fi-
nancial statement?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I would say our recent history answers that
question, unfortunately.

Mr. SHERMAN. Turning to stock options, one of the basic funda-
mental premises of an accounting system is comparability. We used
to be able to compare Coke with Pepsi. We still can as consumers,
but as investors, we no longer can. I know you are opposed to hav-
ing the government write financial statements, but perhaps you
could comment on the incredible timidity of the Financial Account-
ing Standards Board, that long ago issued a statement saying the
right thing to do is to expense stock options. But, oh, gee, we are
not going to make you do it.

I wonder whether some government board or some other entity
might come up with a better approach to knowing what the right
thing is, but actually requiring it, and I would join you in saying
just because stock options should be expensed, doesn’t mean they
are bad. Right now a company recognizes an expense when they
pay for employee health care or coffee or salaries, and we are all
in favor of salaries and health care, and they are expensed when
they are given to employees, and obviously stock options should be
as well.

But what do you think of an accounting standards board that
knows what the right thing to do is, but doesn’t do it, and do you
think that this voluntary approach by Coke, while a good step,
doesn’t just confuse the whole comparability issue?

Mr. GREENSPAN. No, I have been in business forecasting for a
long time to know when I see a trend. I see one. We will have, as
best I can judge, expensing of stock options fairly generally within
a reasonable period of time.

If I am wrong on that, I will acknowledge that I was wrong and
that maybe additional actions are required. But I doubt it. I think
if you leave it to the FASB at this particular point, my impression
is that it will come out right.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. The gen-
tleman from New York, Mr. Grucci.

Mr. SHERMAN. I will submit additional questions in writing.
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection.
Mr. GRUCCI. Over the course of the last several weeks or so, the

last couple of months, consumers have lost and investors have lost
their confidence in the market, but they certainly haven’t lost their
confidence in the economy. The economy seems to be solid. As you
reported here today, it seems to be moving in the right direction.
But they have lost their support for the cornerstone of our econ-
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omy, which is our stock market. It is just absolutely shameful that
the acts of a few have tainted the many.

I would like to know your thoughts regarding your talk about
strengthening the actions taken against those who would use their
influence, use their power, use their position to hide, to shade, to
jade the truth. At the same time, making personal gains for them-
selves.

What would your thoughts be about having a standard or statute
similar to that of RICO that if indeed someone was found to be
guilty of something of that magnitude, not only would they be fac-
ing a jail term, but they would also be the facing the possibility of
being stripped clean of all of their assets, having those assets con-
verted back into cash and given back to the people whose children’s
education funds were lost and their retirement funds lost people
who watched their entire life savings being wiped out.

Do you think that would be a strong deterrent to prevent the fu-
ture actions of some of these corporate executives?

Mr. GREENSPAN. Congressman, as I indicated in my prepared re-
marks, I think actually a relatively small shift in emphasis will
have a very large impact. I don’t know enough about the criminal
justice system to give any real views as to what works and what
doesn’t work and what is appropriate or not. All I am aware of is
that the incentive structure was distorted and needs to be re-
dressed. I think that can be done within a relatively modest set of
changes. But then, again, I can’t say for sure, because, as I said,
I am not sufficiently familiar— I am not a lawyer, I am certainly
not a criminal lawyer—to know exactly what type of inhibitions are
required to achieve certain types of results.

Mr. GRUCCI. Nor am I a lawyer, sir. But it would seem to me if
I stood the risk of losing everything, it might give me a moment
of pause before I cooked the books a little.

A second thought I had that I would like your opinion on, you
have certainly expressed your support for expensing stock options.
By doing so, do you see that having a chilling effect on the market
in the sense that once you reevaluate the company, people would
take a moment of pause to see how that all shakes out? In doing
so, would that have a negative effect on the investors in the mar-
ket, and if you do think it does, for how long do you think it might?

Mr. GREENSPAN. My general impression is no, because I think it
is pretty apparent that reality is not changing. It is just the way
books are kept. The most recent experience has really indicated
that the confidence that investors have had in the books, if I may
put it that way, has deteriorated to a significant extent, so that by
definition, if you don’t have confidence in the number you are look-
ing at, if you change it, you are not going to have very much con-
fidence in that either.

So I think as we move toward a much better structure of report-
ing, which truly endeavors to measure what is really profitable as
distinct from sort of fictional bookkeeping profit, the better off we
are.

It is far more important to get back to reality, to get back to
sound bookkeeping, as quickly as we can, and the net effect on the
markets and the market values is going to be, on net, positive not
negative.
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Mr. GRUCCI. Lastly, along that same thought, what would hap-
pen to the value of the company? Would it be overburdened if the
options were never exercised? Would the company be unfairly bur-
dened?

Mr. GREENSPAN. You mean if it had options which were vested,
but not exercised?

Mr. GRUCCI. Yes, correct.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Not really. We are talking about basically a re-

lationship between new shareholders and existing shareholders.
You know, the aggregate amount of the market value of the firm
doesn’t change when you trade the stock. So really, the question of
whether you have vested options which are exercised or not doesn’t
have a material effect. It has an impact on the potential value of
the existing shares because those shares would be diluted.

Whether you exercise or not probably doesn’t really matter at the
end of the day.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has expired. The Chair
would like to inquire of the Chairman, I understand you have to
leave by 1, is that correct?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I do indeed.
The CHAIRMAN. If we could do a couple minutes for the members,

if the Chairman would—.
Mr. GREENSPAN. Then obviously I will be glad to answer what-

ever questions in writing.
The CHAIRMAN. I think that would be more fair, if we can try to

divvy up the time.
The gentleman from Tennessee for 2 minutes.
Mr. FORD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Welcome. A couple of questions, Chairman Greenspan, and I will

try to be very quick. One, the last time you were here, a year and
a half ago, I asked a question regarding the challenges that so
many of our States are facing, 45 to 50 of them now, are facing
with these budget shortfalls.

Your remarks yesterday before the Senate Banking Committee
suggested that the fundamentals are in place for this economy, it
may take a little longer, the recovery or the growth may not be as
robust as we enjoyed during the nineties.

My question is, the fiscal challenges facing the States, what kind
of contractionary impact, if at all, will it have on the national econ-
omy? If I might be so bold, your response last time suggested not
much. You talked about elasticity and inelasticity of revenue
streams for States versus the Federal Government. My question at
that time was motivated by these remarkable projections, surplus
projections.

My, my, my, how a year and a half can change things. We talked
about retiring this debt. It doesn’t look like we are going to do it
as quickly as we once did. That is my first question, sir.

The second, third and fourth deal with, I know you indicated cor-
porate government reform is not something in your estimation that
needs to be done before the August recess, or I should say it is not
urgent. But, as you know, there are a few differences between what
we passed here in the House and what the Senate passed.

I would love to give you a chance to respond to the first question
and just give you the three areas where I think the differences are
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the most significant; one being leveling the playing field and the
kind of ensuring the independence of analyst advice, forcing them
to disclose ownership of stocks that they cover as well as business
relationships that may exist with companies. Two, these auditor
committees, ensuring that in many ways—or the independence of
outside auditors. In a lot of ways—as you know, both bills prohibit
auditors from performing internal audit work, as well as consulting
on the formation of financial systems designs. But the Senate bill
goes further and allows audit committees of corporate boards to
have to sign off on any other type of non-audit work.

I am curious to know your thoughts on that. I will wait for the
last one if I have more time.

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman doesn’t have any time. The
Chairman may respond.

Mr. GREENSPAN. I will be glad to respond to that in writing.
[The following information was subsequently submitted by Chair-

man Greenspan.]
[You have raised three questions. In your first question
about the fiscal challenges facing State governments, as
you have noted, in most States (and some localities) rev-
enue collections have fallen short of policymakers’ expecta-
tions for at least a year. So far, the response in State
budgets has been a fairly small slowing in spending and
some relatively minor tax increases, as has been typical in
past cyclical downturns. As a result, the overall balance of
State and local budgets has declined, which tends to have
an expansionary effect on aggregate demand.
Regarding your question about the appropriateness of
independent analyst advice, I believe that stronger regu-
latory oversight, combined with market discipline, is work-
ing to improve the information content of analyst reports
and recommendations. In May, the SEC approved new reg-
ulations that had been proposed jointly by the National
Association of Securities Dealers and the New York Stock
Exchange. These regulations mandate increased disclosure
of potential conflicts of interest and prohibit compensation
practices believed to impair the objectivity of analysts’ ad-
vice. In addition, brokerage firms must include in research
reports the distribution of their ‘‘buy,’’ ‘‘sell,’’ and ‘‘hold’’
ratings, so that investors can see whether the firm is typi-
cally optimistic. Even before these rules received SEC ap-
proval, many brokerage firms had adopted key features of
the proposed rules in response to market pressure. In light
of these positive developments, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act—
appropriately, in my view—leaves the oversight of analysts
in the hands of the SEC.
Regarding your question about independence of outside
auditors, enhancing the independence of outside auditors
is an important and necessary part of the corporate reform
agenda. This key issue was addressed by the Sarbanes-
Oxley Act, which prohibits an outside auditor from pro-
viding eight specified non-audit services, For an outside
auditor to provide other non-audit services, advance ap-
proval by the company’s audit committee is now required.
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In coming months, the SEC will be writing regulations to
implement these provisions of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act.]

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman. We want to move on. The
gentleman from Louisiana, Mr. Baker.

Mr. FORD. You are going to abbreviate everyone’s time?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. BAKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Rarely is a there a sin-

gular cause for any identifiable problem, especially in complex fi-
nancial markets, but in the words of quarterly earnings reports
and expectations, you either beat the street or you die, and that is
little incentive for corporate management to look toward long-term
corporate value growth.

To some extent, the development of and release of pro forma re-
turns I think are intended to diffuse the volatility resulting from
quarterly reports.

In response to Chairman Oxley earlier today as to the effects of
potential real time material fact disclosure, you expect some con-
cern about the protection of proprietary information, which I share.
However, if you were to take the elements of the quarterly earn-
ings contents and require that model to be utilized on a day-to-day
requirement by management, it would seem to me that moving
that reporting system to an hour or daily basis as opposed to wait-
ing for the 90-day volatility would eliminate the potential for the
broad swings we see now in the marketplace.

Other than possible tax incentives or holding periods for owner-
ship of stock, are there any other mechanisms or manners in which
you think the committee could act to incentivize long-term cor-
porate management building of value?

Mr. GREENSPAN. I have thought about that, and I really would
like to respond to the extent that I can after I give it some more
thought, because it is a very tricky and very important question,
if I may.

Mr. BAKER. You have another 30 seconds. Thank you, Mr. Chair-
man.

[The following information was subsequently submitted by Chair-
man Greenspan.]

[Regarding your question about long-term incentives for
corporate management, stock options and other forms of
equity-based compensation, if properly constructed and ac-
counted for, can be effective tools to strengthen the incen-
tives of corporate management to build the long-term
value of the firm. There are two issues to be addressed.
First, the failure to expense stock options has distorted re-
ported earnings and weakened the link between a firm’s
true condition and its ability to raise investment capital.
This link is crucial for channeling our economy’s limited
supply of investment capital to its most productive uses.
Second, stock options, as currently structured, are typi-
cally based on the absolute, not relative, performance of
the firm’s stock. In periods when stock prices are rising
across the economy, absolute-performance options will re-
ward managers whose companies are merely keeping pace
with, or indeed are even lagging somewhat behind, the
overall market. Relative-performance options would pro-
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vide a stronger incentive, by only rewarding those man-
agers whose actions result in their stock outperforming a
benchmark stock index.
In recent weeks, a number of companies have announced
that they will voluntarily expense the cost of their em-
ployee stock options, and the Financial Accounting Stand-
ards Board is currently considering changes to disclosure
requirements for option expenses. Given these develop-
ments, I believe that legislative action in this area would
be inappropriate at this time.]

The CHAIRMAN. The Chair would indicate that under an arrange-
ment with Chairman Greenspan, he had to leave at 1 o’clock. Let
me say to the members who have been so patient that the Chair
would note the presence of those members and would recognize
them first when the next appearance by Chairman Greenspan.
That is about as fair as I can be. We will take names, and we will
appreciate the participation of the members at that time.

Chairman Greenspan, once again, thank you very much for ap-
pearing before us today. Some of our members may have additional
questions. The committee record will remain open for 30 days so
that members may submit additional questions.

Without objection, the committee stands adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 1:00 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
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